This file was downloaded from BI Open Archive, the institutional repository (open access) at BI Norwegian Business School <u>http://brage.bibsys.no/bi</u>

Series of Dissertations 10/2018 BI Norwegian Business School

#### Bisrat Agegnehu Misganaw

#### On entrepreneurial teams and their formation in sciencebased industries

The papers of this dissertation are not available open access, due to copyright matters. List of papers:

#### Article 1

#### Why we know what we know about entrepreneurial teams? Unlocking implicit assumptions in entrepreneurial team research Misganaw, Bisrat A. (2018) International Journal of Entrepreneurship and Small

Business, Vol. 33, No. 3, pp. 354-379

#### Article 2

## How do entrepreneurial teams form? On mechanisms leading to entrepreneurial team formation

Bisrat Agegnehu Misganaw and Birgit Helene Jevnaker Earlier version presented at the 2015 NORSI Conference, Trondheim

#### Article 3

### Entrepreneurial team formation in academic spin-offs – when the rules of the game are changing and players evolve

Birgit Helene Jevnaker and Bisrat Agegnehu Misganaw Earlier version presented at the 2nd Entrepreneurship as a practice workshop, 2017, Dublin, Ireland

A complete version of the dissertation may be borrowed in the BI Library

# On entrepreneurial teams and their formation in science-based industries

Bisrat Agegnehu Misganaw

No. 10 – 2018 SERIES OF DISSERTATIONS



## On entrepreneurial teams and their formation in science-based industries

by Bisrat Agegnehu Misganaw

A dissertation submitted to BI Norwegian Business School for the degree of PhD

PhD specialisation: Innovation and Entrepreneurship

Series of Dissertations 10/2018

**BI Norwegian Business School** 

#### Bisrat Agegnehu Misganaw

On entrepreneurial teams and their formation in science-based industries :

© Bisrat Agegnehu Misganaw 2018

Series of Dissertations 10/2018 ISBN: 978-82-8247-140-4 ISSN: 1502-2099

BI Norwegian Business School N-0442 Oslo Phone +47 4641 0000 www.bi.no



#### Acknowledgement

This thesis focuses on entrepreneurial teams and is positioned in the literature that conceptualize entrepreneurship as a collective action. Writing this PhD thesis could also be explained in the same way. Although it appeared to be the act of an individual, several people contributed throughout the process in one way or another, making it a collective action. I would like to take this opportunity to thank several individuals who were part of my "team" while writing this thesis.

My deepest gratitude goes to my supervisor, Prof. Birgit Helene Jevnaker, for her invaluable guidance and for the many hours she dedicated for this dissertation. Her office was always open for me for questions and discussions. We conducted the field study as co-researchers with mutual engagement, and her contacts opened doors to extraordinarily busy and hard-working life-scientists and entrepreneurs. I am also indebted to my co-supervisor Professor Bjørn T. Asheim for reading several versions of the manuscript and providing timely feedback. Without his intervention when I felt stuck at the same spot, it would not have been possible for me to go forward at times. I would also like to thank my pre-doctoral defense committee members, Associate Professor Thomas Hoholm and Professor Jonas Gabrielsson for their constructive feedbacks on the earlier version of this thesis.

The research would not have been possible without the research participants who generously shared their experiences. I would like to thank them for giving up their time to be interviewed.

I started this PhD journey at the then Department of Innovation and Economic Organization. I thank all members of my former department for their support. I would particularly like to thank Tor Haugnes and Sverre Christensen for giving me the chance to explore my passion for teaching. I thank Britt-Mari Sletto and Kjersti Annete for generous administrative support. Birte Marie Horn-Hanssen, thank you very much for your help, both professionally and socially. And thanks to Anders Gautvik-Minker and Tove Aksnes for making me feel welcome in a new Department.

This PhD journey would have not been the same without the fellow PhD candidates I met along the way. Ben and Olga, thank you very much for listening to all my complaints and frustrations at times. Stefania, Tine, Adeline, Tonje, Keith, and Betina, thank you very much for sharing your experiences, providing feedbacks on my writings whenever I asked, and all the laughs that we shared over the years. I enjoyed every moment with you both academically and socially. I also appreciate the company of PhD colleagues outside the department; Prosper, Morten, Sumaya, Slava, Maria, Dana and others, who made the journey more fun. My new office mates at the Department of Leadership and Organizational Behavior, Ingvild, Jo and Keryn, thank you very much for making me feel welcome in a new office. Njål, thanks for sharing your experiences and our enlightening conversations about culture and life as an expat. Thank you Tor Grønsund and Erlend Nybakk for trusting me and giving me the opportunity to teach in your courses and becoming a good friend too.

My life outside academia would have not been the same without the very good friends I met in Oslo. Meskerem, Achenef, Meron, Anbes, Hirut, Tatek, Amlaku, thank you very much for your warm company and encouragement. Temesgen, Dawit and Ephrem thanks for the regular calls and cheering me up.

Dad and Mom, you have always been the source of my inspiration. It is because of you that I stood at where I am now. Your help throughout this journey was priceless. May God bless you even more and give you long live.

Last, but not least, I would like to thank my wife Selam and our two children, Etsub and Kidus, for their patience and unconditional support throughout the process. They suffered a lot because of my absence at home, even during weekends and holidays, especially during the final years of my PhD. Etsub was always asking me "Papa, are you going to the office on Sunday, again?" They are probably the happiest people in the world today, knowing that this journey has (hopefully) come to an end.

#### ከሁሉም በላይ እግዚአብሔር ይጦስንን !

#### List of articles

Article 1Why we know what we know about entrepreneurial teams? Unlocking<br/>implicit assumptions in entrepreneurial team research<br/>Bisrat Agegnehu Misganaw<br/>Paper published on International Journal of Entrepreneurship and Small<br/>Business, Vol. 33, No. 3, pp. 354-379

## Article 2How do entrepreneurial teams form? On mechanisms leading to<br/>entrepreneurial team formation<br/>Bisrat Agegnehu Misganaw and Birgit Helene Jevnaker<br/>Earlier version presented at the 2015 NORSI Conference, Trondheim

Article 3 Entrepreneurial team formation in academic spin-offs – when the rules of the game are changing and players evolve

Birgit Helene Jevnaker and Bisrat Agegnehu Misganaw

*Earlier version presented at the 2<sup>nd</sup> Entrepreneurship as a practice workshop, 2017, Dublin, Ireland* 

#### Abstract

The purpose of this thesis is to contribute to our understanding of entrepreneurial teams by investigating their formation in science-based industries. Prior research has consistently shown that a significant proportion of new ventures are founded by teams. Consequently, research on entrepreneurial teams (ETs) has been growing over the last couple of decades. However, the results have been inconclusive and sometimes contradictory. Furthermore, the formation aspect of ETs has largely been ignored. By using a mix of methods, including a systematic literature review and multiple case studies, this study attempts to address these gaps by answering three independent but interrelated research questions in three separate papers.

In the first paper I attempt to answer the research question 'why we know what we know about entrepreneurial teams?' Through a systematic literature review, I summarize the state of the art of Entrepreneurial team research and identify three implicit assumptions embedded in the prevailing research on ETs that may partly explain the inconsistent results in the literature and may have also partially hindered the development of a comprehensive theory of ETs. The second paper addresses one of the understudied topics in ET research – ET formation. The paper posed two explorative research questions: How do entrepreneurial teams form in science based industries? What are the mechanisms leading to their formation? Based on the findings from our multiple case study, we conceptualize ET formation as a process involving at least two periods where the mechanisms shaping the formation differ depending on which period of the formation process the ET is in.

In the third paper, we investigate whether and how ET formation in academic spinoffs is affected by institutional factors, specifically, changes in regulations governing the commercialization of research in public research institutes and the organization of technology transfer activities. Through a multiple case study of academic spinoffs in the life sciences sector in one region in Norway, we identify three groups of ETs that formed in different ways. Drawing on the theory of organizational imprinting, we found that the way ETs are formed and their composition in the three groups in part mirrors the social conditions at the time of forming, specifically the way technology transfer was organized and the regulations that governed the commercialization of academic research. The thesis further discusses the implication of the findings to the theory of organizational imprinting as well as the literature on academic spinoffs.

#### **Table of Contents**

List of articles	iii
1 Introduction	1
1.1 Background	1
1.2 Objective and research questions	2
1.3 Research context: why ETs in life sciences?	7
1.4 Positioning of the study: a frame of reference	9
1.5 Contribution	11
1.6 Outline of the study	12
2 Situating the study theoretically	14
2.1 Literature choice and rationales	14
2.2 Literature on academic entrepreneurship and spinoffs	16
2.2.1 What has been studied?	17
2.2.2 Spinoff development and founding teams	19
2.3 Organizational imprinting and founding of new ventures	22
2.3.1 Overview of imprinting theory	22
2.3.2 Founders and imprinting theory: taking the founding of the founders for granted	26
2.3.3 Position imprinting and ET formation	27
2.4 Summary and concluding remarks	29
3 The study's method and material	31
3.1 Overview	31
3.2 Systematic literature review	33
3.2.1 Steps followed to select relevant literature	33
3.2.2 How reviewed papers were summarized and analysed	35
3.3 The empirical studies	37
3.3.1 Case study research and case selection	37
3.3.2 Data collection	39
3.3.3 Data analysis	44
3.4 Limitations and trade-offs	47
3.5 Concluding remarks on methods	48
4 Paper I: Why do we know what we know about entrepreneurial teams? Unlocking imp assumptions in entrepreneurial team research	<b>licit</b> 51
4.1 Introduction	52
4.2 Method	53
4.2.1 Steps followed to select relevant literature	53
4.2.2 How reviewed papers were summarized and analysed	54
4.2.3 Type of study and age of firms	56

4.3 Summary of findings	
4.3.1 Definitional issues	56
4.3.2 Entry and exit of members	57
4.3.3 Factors determining performance	59
4.4 Implicit assumptions characterizing prevailing research	64
4.5 Methodological avenues and challenges	72
4.6 Concluding remarks	73
5 Paper II: How do entrepreneurial teams form? On mechanisms leading to entre team formation	preneurial 85
5.1 Introduction	
5.2 Related literature: perspectives on entrepreneurial team formation	
5.2.1 Team formation models in ET literature	
5.2.2 Mechanisms in ET formation	
5.3 Method	90
5.3.1 Definition and research question	90
5.3.2 Research design and cases	90
5.3.3 Data collection and analysis	91
5.4 Entrepreneurial teams in formation: the case studies	92
Venture A	92
Venture B	94
Venture C	96
Venture D	97
5.5 Analytical discussion	99
5.5.1 Conceptualizing ET formation as a process	99
5.5.2 Two periods in ET formation process	
5.6 Conclusion	107
6 Paper III: Entrepreneurial team formation practices in academic spinoffs: when the game are changing and players evolve	• <b>the rules of</b> 115
6.1 Introduction	116
6.2 Theoretical background: entrepreneurial teams in academic spinoffs	117
6.2.1 Academic spinoffs and ETs	117
6.2.2 Perspectives on ET formation and organizational imprinting theory	119
6.3 Research design and methods	121
6.3.1 Background of the study and choice of research site	121
6.3.2 Case identification and selection	
6.3.3 Data collection and analysis	
6.4 Data and findings	124
6.4.1 Background of research context	124

6.4.2 Commercialization of academic research and ETs prior to 2003	
6.4.3 ETs formed between 2003 and 2010/11	
6.4.4 ETs post-2010/11	
6.5 Analytical discussion	
6.5.1 Genesis of ETs revisited	136
6.5.2 Variability in newness: imprinting mechanisms in ET formation	
6.6 Conclusion	142
7 Discussion and conclusions	
7.1 Summary of findings	
7.2 Theoretical contributions/implications	151
7.2.1 Literature on entrepreneurial teams	151
7.2.2 The literature on academic entrepreneurship	154
7.2.3 Literature on imprinting	156
7.3 Policy and practical implications	
7.4 Limitations and further research	159
References	161
Appendices	177

#### List of Tables

Table 1. Three papers constituting the thesis	4
Table 2. Summary of exemplary literature on academic entrepreneurship	18
Table 3. Summary of what has been studied in the imprinting literature (based on	
Marquis & Tilcsik, 2013; Simsek et al., 2015)	24
Table 4. How the three papers constituting the study are linked with the three streams of literature	29
Table 5. Overview of method(s) used in the three papers constituting the dissertation	. 32
Table 6. The type of data extracted from the selected papers and why	. 36
Table 7. Summary of data sources and purpose	. 41
Table 8. Overview of interviews conducted	. 44
Table 9. What type of data was extracted from the selected papers and why	. 55
Table 10. Factors influencing entry and exit of et members	. 58
Table 11. Effect of team level variables (measured cumulatively) on performance	. 61
Table 12. Factors determining performance - homogeneity/heterogeneity	. 62
Table 13. Factors determining performance - process variables	63
Table 14. Factors determining performance - external variables	64
Table 15. Two types of ets, based on harper (2008) (adopted from Jevnaker and Misganaw, 2015)	71
Table 16. List of cases considered in this study	123
Table 17. University and hospitals, ttos, and other agents covered in our study	125

#### List of Figures

Figure 1. Outline and structure of the thesis	13
Figure 2. A framework to see entrepreneurial teams (adopted from Jevnaker and Misganaw, 2015)	) 66
Figure 3. On formation of the initial ET	101
Figure 4. How institutional actors influenced the team formation process	103
Figure 5. Team formation in the latter phase of the second period - competence	. 104
Figure 6. On positions in the new venture	106
Figure 7. Factors influencing and shaping the formation of ets in academic spinoffs	. 142
Figure 8. ET formation as an antecedent for team composition and positions created in	
new ventures	157

#### **1** Introduction

This thesis focuses on entrepreneurial teams in science-based industries. It particularly addresses the formation aspect of entrepreneurial teams (ETs) by exploring how they form, identifying some of the mechanisms leading to their formation, and demonstrating how the formation process is influenced by the way the support system to stimulate entrepreneurship is organized. This chapter presents the background of the study, the overarching and specific research questions guiding the study, as well as the positioning and contributions of the research.

#### 1.1 Background

The 'romantic' conception of the entrepreneur as the all-powerful and all-knowing lone hero who fights against different challenges to realize his/her business ideas is one of the myths of entrepreneurship. This emphasis on the individual is observed even in some of the seminal works in the field (Harper, 2008). In fact, as argued by Foss and Lyngsie (2014), the focus of mainstream entrepreneurship literature is still the individual. Some scholars, however, have challenged the 'lone hero' assumption and call for the inclusion of 'non-individual' actors in entrepreneurship research. For instance, Gartner et al. (1994, p.6) stressed that "the entrepreneur in entrepreneurship is more likely to be plural", while Kamm et al. (1990) suggested that entrepreneurial teams should be the focus of entrepreneurship research as they occur more frequently in new venture creation. Indeed, research has consistently shown that a significant proportion of new ventures are founded by teams (Aldrich et al., 2002; European Startup Monitor, 2015; Francis & Sandberg, 2000). This proportion is even higher in science and technology-based industries, where ventures founded by teams may account for up to 85 per cent of the total new ventures (Honoré, 2015; Wasserman, 2012). Subsequently, research on entrepreneurial teams has been growing over the last couple of decades (Klotz et al., 2014; Schjoedt et al., 2013).

Probably due to the pervasive influence of the upper echelon perspective (Hambrick & Mason, 1984), however, research on ETs is dominated by studies focusing on the relationship between composition of teams (heterogeneity and homogeneity) and eventual performance of entrepreneurial ventures (Kirschenhofer & Lechner, 2012; Klotz et al., 2014; Zhou & Rosini, 2015). These studies have contributed immensely to our understanding about factors related to ETs and how they affect performance of the ventures created by the teams. Nevertheless, there are few studies that deal with the formation aspect of ETs and little is known about how ETs

form and emerge from the very beginning (Forbes et al., 2006; Hellerstedt, 2009; Schjoedt et al., 2013; Zhou et al., 2015). This is surprising, because without studying how ETs are formed, one may not have a complete picture of why and how the teams ended up with the composition they have. Rather, it seems that extant literature on ETs has taken the composition of the teams for granted and related study to outcome variables like venture performance. This study aims to contribute towards our understanding of ET formation by exploring how ETs form in science-based industries.

The rest of the chapter is structured as follows. I first motivate the research by discussing the research objectives and why the focus is on ET formation, offering general and specific research questions as well as the link between the three independent papers that constitute this thesis. Then, the research context is presented with the rationales (both theoretical and empirical) behind the choice, followed by the theoretical positioning of the research. Finally, I discuss the contributions of the study as well as the outline for the rest of the thesis.

#### 1.2 Objective and research questions

The importance of the ET in the success or failure of new ventures has been recognized in both organizational sociology and entrepreneurship literature. For instance, in his influential essay on social conditions and organizations, Stinchcombe (1965, pp.148–149) coined the term "liability of newness" to explain the high rate of failure among new organizations. According to him, three of the four important factors causing the liability of newness for new ventures are related to the organizing team, where new working relationships have to be developed, roles need to be learned, and the financial rewards from the new venture have to be negotiated among the team members.

In line with this, team composition and its influence on venture performance is one of the topics that has received substantial attention in ET research, generating inconsistent and sometimes contradictory results (Jin et al., 2017; Klotz et al., 2014; Zhou & Rosini, 2015). For instance, team size and demographic diversity are found to relate positively to performance (Chandler & Lyon, 2001; Eisenhardt, 2013; Talaia & Mascherpa, 2011); however, Aspelund et al. (2005) found that larger team size is advantageous only if one does not control for heterogeneity. In another composition indicator, Leary and DeVaughn (2009) found that less industry experience in an ET positively influences new venture performance, which is in line with Shrader and Siegel (2007) but contrary to the findings of Colombo and Grilli (2005). Similarly, prior founding experience in the ET is found to relate positively to attracting

international funds to the team (Mäkelä & Maula, 2008) and venture performance (Leary & DeVaughn, 2009), which is opposite to the findings of Teal and Hofer (2003) and Aspelund et al. (2005).<sup>1</sup>

Over all, whether it is positive, negative or U-shaped, there is ample evidence suggesting that ET composition is an important factor in explaining new venture performance. In spite of this, there is little research addressing the question of how and why teams end up with the composition they have — in other words, how they form (Forbes et al., 2006; Harper, 2008; Steffens et al., 2012; Zhou et al., 2015). The extant literature rather seems to assume that the teams already exist, and directly proceeds to examining the effect of the team composition variables on performance (Jung et al., 2017). In fact, the topic of ET formation is one subject that has been rolling for years as an important research agenda in ET research but with limited response to the call (Cooney, 2005; Kamm et al., 1990; Schjoedt et al., 2013). The aim of this thesis, therefore, is to contribute to the literature on ETs by responding to this call and providing useful insights related to the formation of ETs. To this end, the study draws on multiple cases of ETs in life sciences academic spinoffs.

#### Research question(s) and overview of papers

The overarching research question guiding the research is: How do ETs form in science-based industries? This overarching research question is further divided into three sub-questions, each addressed in a separate paper. The following Table 1 summarizes the three papers constituting the thesis.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Please see Paper I for detailed summary of previous research findings in this regard.

Paper	Title	Theme	<b>Respective literature</b>
Ι	Why do we know what we know about	Revisiting the existing	Literature on Entrepreneurial
	entrepreneurial teams? Unlocking implicit	literature	Teams and imprinting
	assumptions in entrepreneurial team		
	research.		
П	How do entrepreneurial teams form? On	ET formation and	Literature on ET formation, and
	mechanisms leading to ET formation.	formation mechanisms	position imprinting
Ш	Entrepreneurial team formation practices	Whether and how ET	Literature on academic
	in academic spinoffs — when the rules of	formation in academic	entrepreneurship, ETs and
	the game are changing and players evolve.	spinoffs is affected by	organizational imprinting
		the way technology	
		transfer is organized	

Table 1. Three papers constituting the thesis

In the first paper (Paper I), I carried out an extensive systematic literature review with the aim of identifying and challenging implicit assumptions embedded in ET research which may stimulate and direct future research. To this end, the research question posed in Paper I is:

RQ1: What do we know about entrepreneurial teams? Why do we know what we know?

The paper not only summarizes and pinpoints gaps in ET research, but also identifies three interrelated implicit assumptions embedded in current research on ETs, which, I argue, may partially hinder the development of a comprehensive theory in the field. Furthermore, the paper discusses how unlocking these implicit assumptions may contribute to theory development in the field by opening new research avenues (see Paper I for details).

From the findings of Paper I and other studies (Steffens et al., 2012; Zhou et al., 2015), it became clear that the process of ET formation is indeed one of the topics that remained underexplored in ET research. Studying how ETs form and the related mechanisms leading to their formation is interesting for several reasons. Firstly, organizational imprinting theory tells us that founders, along with other initial external conditions, are the most powerful sources of imprinting in new ventures (Ferriani et al., 2012; Kriauciunas & Shinkle, 2008; Marquis & Tilcsik, 2013). Thus, if founders are critical sources of imprinting and most ventures are founded by ETs, studying how the ETs themselves are formed from the beginning will be important in linking the organizational imprinting process to its roots. Secondly, unlike the somehow planned top management change in large firms (Kim et al., 2005), how the ET forms or changes over time may potentially have an appalling consequence in newly founded

ventures. The role of the ET could be reflected in terms of the initial strategy of the venture (Boeker, 1989: Burton et al., 2002), the positions created — i.e. position imprinting (Beckman & Burton, 2008; Burton & Beckman, 2007) — and the eventual turnover of the team (Chandler & Lyon, 2001). In order to understand this role of entrepreneurs and founders in shaping the course of the new venture, as argued by Kim et al. (2005), the pre-startup phase of ventures is an ideal context. As a precursor and vital activity in the pre-startup phase (Forster & Jansen, 2010; Hormiga et al., 2017) and beyond, studying the formation of ETs may help to understand organizational founding processes. Thirdly, from the policy perspective, knowing how ETs form, the related mechanisms, as well as who is doing what and why throughout the commercializing process may help to design policy instruments that will facilitate the formation of successful teams and support them throughout the entrepreneurial process.

Thus, Paper II attempts to address the largely ignored topic of ET formation by posing the following research question:

RQ2: How do entrepreneurial teams form in science-based industries? What are some of the mechanisms<sup>2</sup> leading to their formation?

Given the limited research on the topic, we use a multiple case study approach (Eisenhardt, 1989; Yin, 2014) to develop new theoretical insights. Based on the empirical findings, the paper conceptualizes ET formation as a process and proposes at least two periods in the formation process with distinct mechanisms leading the formation process. We further argue that the prevailing perspectives on ET formation may not capture these mechanisms. Thus, this study offers alternative and/or complementary explanations for the prevailing views on ET formation.

By building on the findings of Paper II and challenging the existing perspectives on ET formation, in Paper III we (my supervisor and I) investigate how changes in the organization of technology transfer activities in universities and public research institutes affect the formation of ETs by studying multiple cases of ETs in academic spinoffs. The research question addressed in Paper III is thus:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> By mechanisms, we refer to "frequently occurring and easily recognizable causal patterns that are triggered under generally unknown conditions" (Elster, 1999, p.1). According to Elster (1999, p.5-6), "the antonym of a mechanism is a scientific law. A law asserts that given certain initial conditions, an event of a given type (the cause) will always produce an event of some other type (the effect) ... [Thus], 'if A, then always B' ... [but in mechanisms] it is 'if A, then sometimes B'. Thus mechanisms are good because they enable us to explain when generalizations break down."

RQ3: How do entrepreneurial teams in academic spinoffs form? How does a change in the organization of technology transfer activities<sup>3</sup> affect entrepreneurial team formation in academic spinoffs?

In the extant literature on ET formation, there are two dominant perspectives providing explanation about how ETs form — the rational model and the social-psychological model (Aldrich, 2009; Aldrich & Kim, 2007; Forbes et al., 2006). The rational model suggests that ETs form because of the desire of the lead entrepreneur(s) to fill a resource need that they cannot fulfil themselves, whereas the social-psychological model suggests teams are formed because of an interpersonal attraction and homophily (Ruef, 2010; Ruef et al., 2003). Although there is a third view, the institutional view, suggesting that ET formation is not always a strategic choice but is influenced by different institutional actors (Forbes et al., 2006), the view is not a central part of the ET formation literature. In Paper III, we argue that this view may need to be considered as an alternative explanation for ET formation by demonstrating that the change in the institutional set-up to support entrepreneurship may influence how ETs form in academic spinoffs.

To summarize, answering the three independent but related research questions has both theoretical and empirical implications. Theoretically, it will add to the extant literature on ET and ET formation by providing new insights into how ETs form and the related mechanisms leading the formation process. In addition, the findings will have implications for the literature on academic spinoffs and the theory of organizational imprinting. Practically, a better understanding of how ETs actually form and develop may help to design platforms that better facilitate team entrepreneurship and design policy instruments that may encourage ETs to form successfully (please see Chapter 7 for details on both the theoretical and practical implications).

All empirical cases considered in this study are from science-based industries, specifically from the life sciences sector in Norway. In the following section, I explain why the sector is chosen from both a theoretical and a practical point of view.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> By organization of technology transfer activities, we refer to both the regulatory framework governing the relationship between parent organizations and the entrepreneurial teams (and the spinoffs they create). In addition, we refer to the organization of the actors in the support system, including technology transfer offices as well as other government agencies installed to trigger academic entrepreneurship in the setting we studied.

#### 1.3 Research context: why ETs in life sciences?

Although the life sciences sector was specified<sup>4</sup> when I started my PhD research at the Department of Innovation and Economic Organization, BI, it was chosen for both theoretical and empirical reasons.

*Theoretical reasons.* The life sciences sector has the potential to offer interesting cases for team entrepreneurship research in general, and formation and development of teams in particular, for several reasons. Firstly, because the skills and resources required to start a venture in life sciences are broadly distributed, and/or the technology changes quite rapidly (Whittington et al., 2009), entrepreneurial venture creation and development in the sector are characterized by the involvement of different stakeholders throughout the founding process (Owen-Smith & Powell, 2004; Powell et al., 2005). This makes entrepreneurship in the sector a collective or team effort, which provides fertile ground to study ETs.

Secondly, the sector is characterized by a very long R&D cycle and product lead time (Hine & Kapeleris, 2006). Because of this, the formation and development process of ETs in the sector will take a relatively long time, which will naturally require the involvement of several individuals and actors. This makes the sector suitable for a research on ETs following a processual approach. Thirdly, it offers an ideal setting to study teams engaged in novel and innovative entrepreneurial activities. As argued by Oliver (2004), the R&D process in the sector is mostly exploratory, without a priori understanding of the outcomes; hence it mostly involves teams. It is a knowledge-driven sector, accompanied by a constant flow of new and innovative ideas to develop new research tools, new processes for manufacturing and innovative business models (Majumdar & Kiran, 2012). Fourthly, the sector is a good representative of science-based sectors because "it exemplifies many of the general features of the sector" (Owen-Smith & Powell, 2004, p.8). Thus, these four features — novelty, involvement of different actors, extended time requirement and representativeness of the science-based sector — will be helpful to draw new theoretical insights to the existing literature. Because the life sciences industry is highly research-based, it is strongly linked with universities and research institutes (Pisano, 2006; Stuart et al., 2007). Consequently, our empirical cases are ETs trying to commercialize, or that have previously commercialized, an invention or idea generated from academic research in life sciences.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The PhD position was specified as a project empirically positioned in the life sciences industry in Norway.

*Empirical reasons.* From a policymaking perspective, as noted by the European Commission (2007), the sector has received priority in innovation policies of the EU15+3 in recent years, where the annual expenditure on life sciences and specifically on biotechnology doubled between the periods 1994–1998 and 2002–2005. Since the early twenty-first century, the focus of policies towards the sector has been shifting from science-based to commercialization-based (European Commission, 2007). In spite of the policy in the EU, the implementation and development of the sector is quite diverse across states and even within states.

In Norway, the life sciences sector is one of the sectors that has received considerable attention from policymakers. For example, a single project programme in biotech and related sectors called the FUGE programme has provided NOK 1.6 billion in funding for research and development activities in the period from 2002 to 2012. In the national budget for 2012, the government proposed an annual allocation of NOK 89.5 million beginning in 2012 to continue the strategic activities in biotechnology through the Research Council of Norway. Furthermore, the government proposed a large budget increase in 2012 to give a major boost to the open competitive arena for excellence in research, and emphasized that this support must also be targeted towards further efforts in biotechnology. The government has also proposed an allocation of NOK 110 million for the period 2011–2016 to fund human bio banks and health registries (Norwegian Ministry of Education and Research, 2012).

In spite of all the attention and support it has recently received, Grønning (2009) argued that the sector is at a very early stage of development in Norway. However, it has seen many important events recently, specifically from the mid-1990s onwards (Grønning, 2009), evidenced by the growing number of entrepreneurial activities in the form of new firm establishments. For instance, of the 134 Norwegian biotech firms studied by Grønning (2009), 62 per cent were established between the period 1996 to 2007. This implies an increasing number of entrepreneurial activities in the biotech industry in Norway recently. However, there is a lack of research regarding why the entrepreneurial activities in the sector have been flourishing recently, how the ETs working in the sector are created, where they are now, and the institutional framework and support those ETs require to achieve their goals. Thus, research on entrepreneurial teams in this sector seems timely from both policy and practitioner perspectives.

#### 1.4 Positioning of the study: a frame of reference

This thesis addresses a largely ignored theme in the ET literature — the formation of ETs (Ben-Hafaiedh, 2010; Forbes et al., 2006; Hellerstedt, 2009) — by studying selected cases from the life sciences sector. In doing so, the thesis is positioned within some theoretical and methodological perspectives. Accordingly, the thesis follows the behavioural approach to entrepreneurship (Gartner, 1989) and concurs with a line of literature that views entrepreneurship as a process of collective action (Ruef, 2010). Below, I briefly discuss what I intend with this line of reasoning and its relevance in answering the questions posed in this thesis.

In his seminal article "Who is an entrepreneur? is a wrong question", Gartner (1989) suggested that academic research on entrepreneurship should not worry about defining who the entrepreneur is. He criticized the traits approach in entrepreneurship research for removing the entrepreneur one step from the entrepreneurship phenomenon by focusing on the traits and characteristics that entrepreneurs possess. Portraying the entrepreneur in relation to certain types of personality with "a fixed state of existence" may imply that individuals will stay as entrepreneurs indefinitely once they become entrepreneurs (Gartner, 1989, p.48). However, as argued by Schumpeter (1939), "nobody ever is an entrepreneur all the time, and nobody can ever be only an entrepreneur" (Becker et al., 2011, p.301). Alternatively, Gartner (1989) suggested the behavioural approach, which focuses on activities involved in creating new organizations instead of traits of entrepreneurs as a focus.

Ruef (2010, pp.5–6) reinitiated this argument by asking what is considered entrepreneurship and an entrepreneurial activity in the prevailing entrepreneurship research. Consequently, he identified at least four different views about what is considered entrepreneurship and entrepreneurial activity. Firstly, there is a line of research that "ought to pay special attention to new combinations of existing methods and technologies", following the definition given by Schumpeter (1934). Here the entrepreneur is portrayed as an innovator responsible for creating new industries (Casson et al., 2008). Secondly, it is also possible to conceptualize entrepreneurship as "a successful act of organizational founding". The challenge here lies in defining when to claim that a successful act of organizational founding is completed. Thirdly, one can use the level of immunity from bureaucracy in distinguishing the entrepreneur from the manager by arguing, following Weber's (1968) argument, that the entrepreneur is relatively immune from control of rational bureaucratic knowledge. There is

another perspective that conceptualizes entrepreneurship as a sequence of activities resulting in the process of organizational creation (Gartner, 1989; Katz & Gartner, 1988). This perspective focuses on emerging organizations instead of those that have successfully materialized.

Although I agree with scholars suggesting that entrepreneurial process could be organized in different ways other than new firm creation (Shane, 2003), and team entrepreneurship could exist in different settings (Harper, 2008), in this thesis, I follow the streams of literature (Gartner, 1989; Ruef, 2010) that views entrepreneurship as a sequence of activities culminating in organizational creation. This organization creation process inherently requires a collective effort and may not be handled by a single entrepreneur. By building on this perspective of the emerging organization, Ruef (2010) suggested a perspective that stresses the need for collective action in founding new organizations. "This emphasis on entrepreneurial groups does not lead to an elision of the question as to 'who is the entrepreneur?' but re-conceptualizes it in a fundamental respect [...] it considers entrepreneurship to range on a continuum that connects individuals to entrepreneurial groups based on their material and time investments, social networks, identities, and goals" (Ruef, 2010, p.7). Thus, the focus of this thesis is entrepreneurial teams working on new enterprise creation. The end of organizational creation may not necessarily be the legal foundation of a venture but the establishment of the main means-end framework within which the created organization operates.

Contrary to the mainstream view on entrepreneurship, I follow the literature that conceptualizes entrepreneurial process as a collective action. The dominant view in contemporary entrepreneurship research that mostly focuses on opportunity discovery (Shane, 2003; Shane & Venkataraman, 2000) is biased towards the individual (Foss & Lyngsie, 2014). In fact, the opportunity discovery perspective strongly claims that opportunity discovery "cannot be a collective act" (Shane, 2003, p.45) and unequivocally excludes all actors other than the individual. In this thesis, however, I follow the line of literature (Harper, 2008; Gartner et al., 1994; Kamm et al., 1990; Ruef, 2010) that puts teams at the centre of the entrepreneurship process. Conceptualizing the process in this manner (i.e. entrepreneurship as a collective effort towards the founding of a new organization) gives equal emphasis to both the discovery and the exploitation of entrepreneurial opportunities. As rightly argued by Foss and Lyngsie (2014), entrepreneurship involves the process of organizing and coordinating resources over time.

The focus on teams working towards creating new ventures is chosen for both theoretical and empirical reasons. Theoretically, what is largely ignored is the formation of teams in a new venture setting (Ben-Hafaiedh, 2010; Hellerstedt, 2009). For teams engaged in creating something new in already existing organizations, I would argue that the literature on work teams/groups could be applicable. The major difference between ETs and teams in established organizations is that the latter operate in a defined means-end framework, while the former create both the means and the end for themselves, as well as for the organizations they create in general. From a practical point of view, in the Norwegian context, there is an interest in building a strong biotech sector (Norwegian Ministry of Education and Research, 2012). One of the strategies to achieve this is to create more and stronger new ventures that may eventually lead to the development of a robust industry.

In order to capture this, the dissertation follows a process-based conception of entrepreneurship. Unlike the mainstream literature on ETs, which seems to focus on investigating the role of different factors on performance in a static manner, this study seeks to understand how ETs are formed and to conceptualize ET formation as a process, not a one-time event, where the team develops as it forms and eventually evolves. In addition, instead of identifying gaps, hypothesizing something from the theories and testing them, I chose to problematize (Alvesson & Sandberg, 2011) based on the findings of current literature on ETs (see Paper I). In addition, although the central focus is the entrepreneurial team, the thesis also seeks to incorporate and analyse the role of different actors in the entrepreneurial process through the formation of the entrepreneurial team.

The methodology followed in this research is thus tuned to attain this research objective. Since interviewing was used as the main data collection instrument, however, I acknowledge the constructionist view that, I, as a researcher, might have contributed to the meanings interpreted, although we have tried to stay close to what was formulated in the interviews. The interviews were conducted by two researchers, which also helped our critical inquiry in understanding what is actually going on there (see the methods chapter for detail). The following section discusses the contribution of the study.

#### **1.5 Contribution**

The findings of this study have theoretical as well as practical implications. Theoretically, the findings will contribute to three streams of literature. Firstly, the study contributes to the literature on ETs by challenging some of the implicit assumptions embedded in ET research

and deliberating how unlocking these assumptions may contribute to the effort of entrepreneurship research to develop a comprehensive theory of ETs. It also responds to the call for research on ET formation by providing new insights regarding how ETs form and identifying some of the mechanisms leading to their formation. In addition, as discussed in Chapter 2 and Paper I, prevailing research on ETs does not use the ET as a unit of analysis but the venture created by the ETs. Making the ventures created by ETs a unit of analysis rather than the ETs themselves is, in itself, neither wrong nor bad. However, a research that does not separately study ETs from the ventures they created ends up studying the evolution of the firms created by ETs rather than the ETs. Thus, by making the unit of analysis the ETs instead of the ventures they created, this study adds new insights to the literature on ETs.

Secondly, the findings will also have implications for the literature on academic spinoffs (Djokovic & Souitaris, 2008; O'Shea et al., 2014), where there is limited research at the team level (see Chapter 2 for details). The findings of this study show how ETs in academic spinoffs are formed and how a change in the organization of technology transfer activities to trigger academic entrepreneurship may affect the ET formation process by relating it to the existing theoretical perspective in mainstream ET research. Thirdly, the study will contribute to the organizational imprinting theory (see Chapters 2 and 7) by suggesting ET formation as an antecedent to the organizational founding process and arguing that the way ETs are formed may have implications for the imprinting process. Finally, the study contributes to practice by discussing implications of the findings for practitioners and policymakers (see Chapter 7 for details).

#### 1.6 Outline of the study

The remainder of this dissertation is structured as follows. Chapter 2 reviews related literatures that inform and will be informed by the findings of this study. The selected literatures are the literature on academic spinoffs and the theory of organizational imprinting. The aim of the chapter is not to provide an exhaustive summary of the selected literatures. Rather, I limit the reviews to show and argue for the importance of studying ETs in the context in which I have studied them and to show how the findings will be linked with extant knowledge in the selected literatures. Chapter 3 then discusses the methodology chosen to conduct the research and the rationale behind the choice. The methodological discussion covers the methods deployed to conduct both the theoretical paper (Paper I) and the empirical studies (Papers II and III). The three papers that constitute the dissertation are then presented from Chapter 4 to 6. Finally,

after summarizing the findings of the studies, Chapter 7 discusses the implications of the findings in relation to the theoretical points discussed in Chapter 2 as well as implications for practitioners and policymakers. The chapter also presents limitations of the studies and concludes with suggestions for future research.



Figure 1. Outline and structure of the thesis

#### 2 Situating the study theoretically

In this chapter, I review and discuss two literature strands that guide our inquiry into entrepreneurial teams (ETs) and their formation. The review provides a brief summary of each strand of literature, how it informs our inquiry into the phenomenon in which we are interested, and how the findings of this study could be linked with the literatures. The review also provides the basis for the discussion in Chapter 7 where the theoretical implications of the findings of the study are presented. Before proceeding to the review, I first discuss why the two streams of literature are chosen, how they are in line with our methodological choices and what role they play in the study.

#### 2.1 Literature choice and rationales

A significant proportion of new ventures is founded by entrepreneurial teams (European Startup Monitor, 2015; Honoré, 2015; Wasserman, 2012), yet limited attention has been given to the formation aspect of ETs in entrepreneurship research (Schjoedt et al., 2013; Cooney, 2005; Zhou et al., 2015). With the aim of generating new insights and propositions related to ET formation, this study poses 'how' and 'why' questions to investigate the formation of ETs. Although we went to the field to investigate how ETs actually form, our inquiry is guided by three streams of literature: 1) literature on ETs; 2) literature on academic spinoffs; and 3) literature on imprinting theory. The literature on ETs is discussed separately in Paper I in detail with a systematic literature review. Thus, in this chapter, I only provide a brief account of the other two streams.

The intention of briefly summarizing and discussing the literature on academic spinoffs and the theory of organizational imprinting is not to conduct an exhaustive review and discuss the findings and results of previous research, nor to develop a hypothesis for empirical testing. The theories rather lead our inquiry into asserted relations and serve as sensitizing perspectives (Blumer, 1969). The role of sensitizing concepts, contrary to definitive concepts, is "to give the user a general sense of reference and guidance in approaching empirical instances. Whereas definitive concepts provide prescriptions of what to see, sensitizing concepts merely suggest directions along which to look" (Blumer, 1969, p.148). According to Blumer (1969, p.139), a research following this line of understanding of theories seeks to improve theoretical frameworks by "naturalistic research, that is by direct study of our natural social world wherein empirical instances are accepted in their concrete and distinctive form". Thus, guided by the sensitizing concepts, we investigate the formation of ETs "through the eyes of the people" (Blumer, 1969, p.139) who are/were involved in the teams and the team formation process. Furthermore, we have questioned and problematized (Alvesson & Sandberg, 2013) some of the assumptions embedded in the three streams of literature. This exercise helped us to identify potentially new ways of looking at the phenomenon of interest, the formation of ETs, and use of the theories.

The three streams of literature were not selected a priori, but rather based on the initial findings from our field study and their relevance to the phenomenon of interest. In his article elaborating the link between theory and research phenomenon in entrepreneurship, Zahra (2007) identified four scenarios where theory could be utilized differently depending on whether the theory and research phenomenon are established or new. The phenomenon of interest in this thesis, which is related to entrepreneurial teams and their formation, is relatively new, while the streams of literature on organizational imprinting and academic spinoffs are relatively established. In this type of scenario, Zahra (2007, p.446) suggested three steps to contextualize theory in the research: 1) the relevance of the theories to the phenomenon needs to be discussed; 2) a fair test of basic arguments underlying theory needs to be provided; and 3) the results from the research should 'give back' to the theories. Following this approach, I discuss why the selected literatures are relevant for the phenomenon under investigation in the following paragraphs. I then provide the basic arguments in the selected literatures and further discuss their link with the research questions posed in this thesis. The implications of the research results for the theories are then discussed in Chapter 7.

Although they serve a similar role in guiding our inquiry, the two literature streams are relevant for different reasons. The literature on academic spinoffs is chosen because of the empirical context where the study was conducted. While studying team entrepreneurship in science-based industries, particularly in life sciences, we found that most of the ETs we studied were formed around a technology developed from a research undertaken at a university or a research institute. In fact, previous studies have also shown that the life sciences industry, particularly after the emergence of biotechnology, is heavily linked to university research and labs (Owen-Smith & Powell, 2003; Pisano, 2006; Powell et al., 2005; Shimasaki, 2009). Because of this, the literature on academic entrepreneurship and spinoffs becomes relevant and could not be overlooked. Thus, this study is sensitized by the accumulated research on academic entrepreneurship literature (see Section 2.2), and the findings of this study will in turn contribute to the same literature (see Chapter 7).

The other stream of literature is the theory of organizational imprinting. This theory is relevant for our study because we follow the line of research that conceptualizes entrepreneurship as a set of activities culminating in venture founding (Gartner, 1989; Ruef, 2010). Organizational imprinting theory tells us that the social conditions at the time of the venture founding have implications for the future of new firms (Marquis & Tilcsik, 2013; Stinchcombe, 1965). This argument has been extended or adopted in different settings and with units of analysis, like individuals (Azoulay et al., 2017; Mathias et al., 2015), industry (Stinchcombe, 1965) or venture networks (Milanov & Fernhaber, 2009). Sensitized by the perspectives discussed in this line of research, we questioned if ET formation could also be shaped by the social conditions at the time of formation. Furthermore, we explore if (and how) the ET formation process could be linked with the organizational imprinting process. If this is the case, then it could be possible that organizational imprinting begins long before the formal founding of the new organization (see section 2.3 and Chapter 7 for further discussion on this). The following section summarizes and discusses the two selected literature streams.

#### 2.2 Literature on academic entrepreneurship and spinoffs

The creation of new businesses and technology ventures from university and public research institutions has become an integral part of innovation policies in many countries (Rasmussen & Wright, 2015). In fact, though not a recent phenomenon, the commercialization of findings from academic research has substantially increased since the introduction of the Bayh-Dole Act in the USA (Siegel & Wright, 2015a) and similar legal acts elsewhere. This commercialization process has been further facilitated by the creation of Technology Transfer Offices since the 1980s (Lockett et al., 2015). At the beginning, technology transfer through patenting and licensing was the main strategy used to commercialize technology (Siegel & Wright, 2015b). Recently, however, policies in favour of creating more spinoffs than simply licensing out university inventions have been promoted (Shane et al., 2015).

An academic spinoff is understood in different ways in the literature. This difference in definition is mostly related to what kind of resources need to flow from the university or research institute, and to whom. According to one of the widely cited definitions in the literature (Nicolaou & Birley, 2003, p.340), an academic spinoff involves:

a) The transfer of a core technology from an academic institution into a new company.

b) The founding member(s) may include the inventor academic(s), who may or may not be currently affiliated with the academic institution.

In this sense, the core technology should be transferred to a new venture, but the inventors do not necessarily need to be either among the founders of the new venture or affiliated with the academic institution afterwards. Because most of the cases covered in this study are ETs that have commercialized or are trying to commercialize an invention developed from a university or research institute where at least some of inventors are/were involved in jointly transforming the ideas into enterprise conceptions, the findings of this study will have implications for the literature on academic spinoffs. Below, I discuss what has been studied in the literature on academic spinoffs and how studying ET formation in the setting is relevant.

#### 2.2.1 What has been studied?

Different authors have synthesized prevailing research on academic spinoffs, categorizing it into different groups. For example, O'Shea et al. (2014) highlight six streams: four of them focus on determinants of spinoff activities (individual, organizational, institutional and external); the other two deal with consequences of spinoff activities (performance and development of spinoffs, and economic impact of spinoff activities). Djokovic and Souitaris (2008), on the other hand, divide the literature based on their level of analysis as macro-, meso-and micro-level studies. Mustar et al. (2006) took theoretical research tradition as a basis and categorized the literature into resource-based, business model and institutional. The following Table 2 summarizes the findings of the three literature review papers. Since the papers were published over an eight year span (the most recent in 2014, the oldest in 2006), it gives a good account of the focus of research in academic entrepreneurship so far.

	O'Shea et al. (2014)		I	<b>Djokovic and Souitaris (2</b>	(800)	N	Austar et al. (2006)	
Basi	s of classification: Research th	eme	Basis of	classification: Unit (level	) of analysis	<b>Basis of classifica</b>	tion: Theoretical pers	pectives used
Stream of literature	Focus	Examples	Stream of literature	Focus	Examples	Stream of literature	Focus	Examples
Individual attributes and spinoff activity	The role of personality, ability and career choices as a determinant of spinoff activity	Audretsch (2000); Hoye & Pries (2009); Roberts (1991)	Micro- level studies	The role of founders in the spinoff formation process and its effect on performance; the	Clarysse & Moray (2004); Ensley & Hmieleski	Resource-based perspective	Predicting the competitive advantage of spinoffs based on	Shane & Stuart (2002); Vohora et al.
Organizational determinants	Nature of research funding, presence and configuration of support institutions such as TTOs on spinoff activities	Clarysse et al. (2005); Kenney & Patton (2009); Lenoir & Gianella (2006); Lockett & Wright (2005)		effect of networks on spinoff performance and structure; performance of USOs	(2005); Nicolaou & Birley (2003); Shane & Stuart (2002)		the resources they have at their disposal	(2004); Wright et al. (2004)
Institutional behaviour as a determinant of spinoff activity	Culture and norms in the university like publish or perish policies, restrictive leave of absence policies, arrangement of royalty income distribution	Colyvas & Powell (2007); Kirby (2006); O'Shea et al. (2007)	Meso-level studies	The relationship between university spinoff mechanisms (incubators, TTOs and science parks) and university spinoff	Di Gregorio & Shane (2003); Lockett & Wright (2005); O'Shea et al. (2005)	Business model studies	Describing the activities of research-based spinoffs and what makes them different from other	Chiesa & Piccaluga (2000); Druilhe & Gamsey (2004);
External determinants of spinoff activity	Access to finance, legal assignment of inventions, the knowledge infrastructure in the region	Feldman & Francis (2003); Shane (2004b); Wright et al. (2006)		activities			types of startup; how technology can be transformed into commercial value	Heırman & Clarysse (2004)
Performance and development of university spinoffs	Stages or phases that university spinoffs pass through (dominated by linear models), factors determining performance of spinoffs like networks and social capital endowments	Ensley & Hmieleski (2005); Vanaelst et al. (2006); Vohora et al. (2004)	Macro- level studies	How government and the industry support and incentivize creation of spinoffs, technology and market factors beneficial for spinoff creation	Lockett et al. (2005); Shane (2001, 2004b)	Institutional perspective	The relationship between RBSOs and their parent organizations	Clarysse et al. (2005); Ferguson & Olofsson (2004); Phan et al. (2005)
Academic spinoffs and macro economy	Role of spinoffs in regional economic development	Shane (2004a)						

Table 2. Summary of exemplary literature on academic entrepreneurship

No matter how the literature on academic spinoffs is categorized, spinoffs have mainly been analysed from two angles, Mustar et al. (2006) proposes. Firstly, spinoff creation is analysed as part of the transfer process of technology generated in a research organization, where the process is addressed from the standpoint of the research organization (the parent organization). Secondly, studies following another rationale have examined spinoffs as organizations. Unlike studies in the first group, the focus in the second group of studies is the spinoff itself "with the parent being regarded as one source of resources among others and/or only indirectly influencing the initial conditions that shaped that company" (Mustar et al., 2006, p.301).

From the studies looking at spinoffs as organizations, those dealing with the formation and development of spinoffs and founding teams are more relevant for this research. The following sections briefly summarize studies dealing with spinoff development and discuss how the findings of this research relate to and complement the prevailing literature on academic spinoffs.

#### 2.2.2 Spinoff development and founding teams

According to Ndonzuau et al. (2002), an academic spinoff process involves four stages: generation of business idea, finalization of new venture projects, spin-off firm launch and strengthening the creation of economic value. The process, however, is not straightforward and spontaneous, but passing through each stage requires overcoming different challenges. For instance, the main challenges during the first stage of the spinoff creation are related to the academic culture and internal identification of ideas worth commercializing (Ndonzuau et al., 2002), while challenges in the second phase are related to idea protection, idea development and financing (Ndonzuau et al., 2002). Yet, it seems that the process is portrayed as linear, where the opportunity is developed in the second stage and exploited while "managed by a professional team and supported by available resources" (Ndonzuau et al., 2002, p.286) in the third stage. In addition, the role of teams and how they are related to spinoffs is not discussed, although it is mentioned that the opportunity will be exploited and managed by a professional team. This could be because the unit of analysis in the study is the spinoff as an organization.

In a similar study, Vohora et al. (2004) investigated the development of university spinoffs and found a comparable result. Accordingly, they suggested five distinct phases (research, opportunity framing, pre-organization, re-orientation and sustainable returns) that academic spinoffs pass through. Passing through one phase is a requirement before moving to the next, and the phases are connected by four critical junctures (opportunity recognition, entrepreneurial commitment, credibility and sustainability). The critical junctures are more or less congruent with the four phases identified by Ndonzuau et al. (2002). The difference is that the critical junctures in Vohora et al.'s (2004) model are not phases by themselves, but rather junctures connecting the five phases. In addition, Vohora et al.'s (2004) model portrays each stage of development as a dynamic process, and re-orientation of the business model or product is suggested as a stage by itself. Although ETs are discussed as critical resources performing different tasks in each phase of the spinoff development, the paper does not discuss the formation of the ETs behind the spinoffs and how they emerge or develop. In fact, this tendency seems to be true for the literature on academic spinoffs in general.

Despite the fact that composition and internal dynamics of ETs are identified among the most critical resources affecting the development and eventual performance of academic spinoffs (ASOs) (Diànez-Gonzàlez et al., 2016; Huynh et al., 2017; Wright et al., 2007), there are not many studies on team level in the ASO literature (Bjørnåli, 2009; Vanaelst et al., 2006). The formation and development of the ET behind ASOs seems even less studied. This is surprising, given that most ASOs are founded by ETs rather than single entrepreneurs (Visintin & Pittino, 2014). In fact, one of the emerging research agendas in academic entrepreneurship, suggested by Siegel and Wright (2015b), is related to the configuration of entrepreneurial teams for academic spinoffs, including the life of the team beyond the university phase. The studies by Clarysse and Moray (2004) and Vanaelst et al. (2006) are among the few exceptions in studying entrepreneurial team formation, while Bjørnåli (2009) studied board formation and evolution in academic spinoffs.

The main finding of Clarysse and Moray (2004, p.64) is that "shocks in the founding team and the position of its champion co-exist with shocks in the development of the business, along the life cycle of the new venture". They also identified four phases of development of both the venture and the entrepreneurial team: idea phase, pre start-up phase, start-up phase and post start-up phase. These phases are somehow similar to the steps identified by Ndonzuau et al. (2002) and Vohora et al. (2004), but the authors' main argument is that entrepreneurial teams' evolution interrelates with the lifecycle stage of the venture on which they are working. They showed that the roles of team members change depending on the lifecycle of the venture, and they explained who would assume what in terms of responsibility. However, they did not discuss the mechanism through which the team is formed and how additional team members are brought into the team. Vanaelst et al. (2006), on the other hand, differentiated between teams of spinoffs that are not yet legally established, which they call pre-startup teams, and teams of spinoffs that are already legally established, which they refer to as post-startup teams, and studied the evolution of the team. Accordingly, they suggest that the pre-founding team, being the researchers taking the lead in the spinoff process, guided by the privileged witnesses (e.g. the technology transfer offices, peers and coaches), together identify the market opportunities. Afterwards, "surrogate entrepreneurs"<sup>5</sup> may be attracted and, together with the researchers, form the founding team and actively pursue the legal establishment of the firm. Once the firm is legally created, the boundaries of the founding team disappear and evolve into two other, maybe overlapping teams — the management team and the board (Vanaelst et al., 2006). Mostly, the researchers leading the spinoff trajectory have a position in the management team and a seat on the board of directors. Other members of the founding team, such as the privileged witness, usually become members of the board of directors.

A key issue related to team evolution, according to Vanaelst et al. (2006), is whether the people attracted into the new team bring to the startup a different experience and way of looking at doing business. Like Clarysse and Moray (2004), however, Vanaelst et al. (2006) do not discuss the mechanisms through which the team forms or the underlying mechanisms of how the team members are added in relation to the two alternative views in the mainstream literature of entrepreneurial teams (see Paper II for details). In addition, it seems that the studies assume that researchers (or inventors of the technologies behind the ASOS) make a rational decision about whether or not to create a spinoff and then build a team while the role of the privileged witness, which includes TTOs, is limited to helping the researchers in their entrepreneurial endeavour. We would argue that this might not always be the case and the ET formation process in ASOs might be contingent on other factors (see Paper III for details on this). In fact, Vanaelst et al. (2006) acknowledge that there is a need to study the formation of teams in ASOs in different institutional contexts, because different institutional environments in terms of the research institute context and the surrounding area may have an impact on the formation of teams.

This study will therefore respond to this by investigating the formation of ETs in ASOs in a Norwegian context. Furthermore, the present study focuses on spinoffs in one industry, the life sciences industry, which will respond to calls for sectoral contextualization of research on

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> A surrogate entrepreneur is defined as "an outsider with commercial experience, who may be attracted to work together with the researchers to develop the venture" (Vanaelst et al., 2006, p.251).

ASOs (Gabrielsson et al., 2006). The ASO literature tends to assume that ASOs are the same regardless of the technology or the sector they commercialize. Finally, by studying ET formation in ASOs, the study will attempt to link the extant theoretical perspectives in ET formation with the literature on ASOs, which is said to be atheoretical in nature (O'Shea et al., 2005; Rasmussen et al., 2012). These theoretical contributions are further discussed in Chapter 7. In the following section, I will account for the literature on organizational imprinting and how it relates to the phenomenon we study, ET formation.

#### 2.3 Organizational imprinting and founding of new ventures

#### 2.3.1 Overview of imprinting theory

The concept of imprinting, originally developed in animal behaviour studies in the late nineteenth century (Marquis & Tilcsik, 2013), has been introduced into organizational studies following Stinchcombe's (1965) seminal essay on social structures and organizations. One of the propositions set by Stinchcombe (1965, p.153) was that "organizational forms and types have a history, and that this history determines some aspects of the present structure of organizations of that type. The organizational inventions that can be made at a particular time in history depend on the social technology available at the time." He further suggested that a theory intended to explain the relationship between the structure of organizations and their age needs to answer, among others, "why are organizational forms originated at different times different at the time of their foundation" (Stinchcombe, 1965, p.160). Although Stinchcombe (1965) did not use the term "imprinting" in his analysis, the concept is attributed to his paper (Marquis & Tilcsik, 2013). The literature on imprinting has been growing since then and the concept has been applied on different levels of analysis such as venture networks (Milanov & Fernhaber, 2009), organizations (Boeker, 1989; Han et al., 2014), entrepreneurial founding teams (Bryant, 2014) or even individuals (Azoulay et al., 2017; Mathias et al., 2015).

In a recent synthesis of the extant research on imprinting, Marquis and Tilcsik (2013) identified three different but equally important sources of imprints: institutional, economic and technological, and individual. The list of institutional imprinters includes "regulative, normative, and cultural-cognitive factors" (Marquis & Tilcsik, 2013, p.207), while the economic and technological factors include both macro-level economic conditions or economic conditions within organizations. The imprinting generated from these three sources could be manifested or imprinted on four entities: organizational collectives, single organizations, organizational building blocks and individuals (Marquis & Tilcsik, 2013, p.207).
In another review, Simsek et al. (2015, p.289) suggested that imprinting is not a "once-off episode whereby the environment is merely stamped upon an entity", but it "involves three processes in which an imprint is formed (genesis), evolves and morphs (metamorphosis), and eventually becomes manifest in outcomes (manifestation)". In the genesis phase, they argued, an imprint will be formed as a result of an interaction between the "imprinters (the sources of imprints) and the imprinted (the target entity that bears the imprint)" (p.290). The list of imprinters includes individual founders (for example, initial position holders), teams (their composition and diversity), and the environment (including regulatory conditions as well as institutional and cultural norms). However, we would argue that founders' composition and diversity. Although some aspects of teams are said to be imprinted in the literature, what is considered to be imprinted is, for example, the team process variables, such as transactive memory system and structure (Bryant, 2014; Zheng, 2012), not the team composition and diversity itself.

Overall, the 'imprinters' and 'imprinted entities' at the genesis stage identified by Simsek et al. (2015) are comparable with the classification by Marquis and Tilcsik (2013). The main difference between the two is that Simsek et al.'s imprinter, the environment, includes the economic and technological as well as the institutional imprinters in Marquis and Tilcsik's (2013) classification, and one additional imprinter, organization, is identified by Simsek et al. (2015). Furthermore, Simsek et al. (2015) suggested five entities bearing imprints, while Marquis and Tilcsik (2013) suggested four. The following table summarizes sources as well as bearers of imprints, as suggested by the two reviews and what has been studied regarding the relationship between the imprinters and the bearers.

		Marquis 2	ind Tilcsik (2013)			Sir	nsek et al. (2015)	
			Sources of imprints			Impi	inters (Major types)	
		Economic and technological	Institutional (regulative, normative and cultural- cognitive factors)	Individual		The environment	Individuals/groups	Organizations
	ไภกดทักวinng10 รองปัวอไไดว	How technological and economic conditions at the time of venture founding may shape industry structure (e.g. Stinchcombe, 1965; Marquis, 2003).	How institutional factors influence variables related to industries and groups of firms, such as behaviour of MNCs (Kogut, 1993), emergence of new organizational forms (Schneiberg, 2002), etc.	The influence that leaders and entrepreneurs may have on industry structures (Raynard et al., 2013), business models (Hsu & Kenney, 2005), etc.	səirtzubnl	How environmental factors such as regulatory conditions, institutional and cultural norms, or population density imprint certain industry characteristics such as entry and rate of founding.	How individual and/or group factors such as founders' knowledge, experience, values and team composition and diversity imprint industry characteristics such as new entry and rate of founding.	How organizational factors such as size, strategy and history of success influence industrial factors such as new entry and rate of founding.
stningmi	ะทงทักวinngvo ๑lgni2	How general economic and technological factors at the time of founding may imprint capabilities and routines in organizations (e.g. Shinkle & Kriauciunas, 2012), or how population density at the time of founding affects venture survival (Carroll & Hannan, 1989).	How institutional conditions influence firm strategy and capabilities: for instance, how firms' strategies are influenced by financing opportunities at the time of founding (Boeker, 1988) or existing organizational templates (Johnson, 2007).	How strategies of firms are influenced by variables related to individual founders, such as personality (Kimberly, 1979), founders' work experience (Burton et al., 2002), etc.	ста со со суломи»N	How environmental factors imprint certain features in a network such as size, structure and configuration.	How individual and/or group factors such as founders' knowledge, experience, values and team composition and diversity imprint diversity imprint are and as size, structure and configuration.	How organizational factors such as size, strategy and success history imprint network variables such as size, structure and configuration.
Entities that bear i	Organizational building blocks (e.g. nnits and ,sdol, strantmy dab ,sdol ,stanization	How organizational building blocks are influenced by economic context (Miner, 1991) or the technological the technological conditions available at the time when the blocks were formed (Perrow, 1999).	How jobs and occupations in organizations are imprinted by institutional factors such as selection and promotion criteria (Baron & Newman, 1990) or interaction between intra- organizational actors and the external environment (Cohen, 2012).	How positions in organizations are influenced by founders and initial occupants (Burton & Beckman, 2007).	enoitazinagrO	How environmental factors imprint organizational strategies, capabilities, routines, etc.	How individual and/or group factors imprint organizational strategies, capabilities, routines, etc.	How organizational factors imprint organizational strategies, capabilities, routines, etc.

Table 3. Summary of what has been studied in the imprinting literature (based on Marquis & Tilcsik, 2013; Simsek et al., 2015)

	How economic conditions	How institutional factors such	How role models	F	How environmental	How individual and/or	How organizational
	(either at the macro level	as organizational culture	and peers influence		factors such as regulatory	group factors such as	factors such as size,
	or within an organization)	influence the beliefs and values	individuals' career		conditions, institutional	founders' knowledge,	strategy and history
	influence the behaviour of	of early career managers	choices and		and cultural norms, or	experience, values and	of success imprint
	individuals in	(Higgins, 2005) and their career	decision-making.	su	population density	team composition and	team level
	organizations. For	imprints (Dokko et al., 2009).	For instance, how	uvə	influence team level	diversity influence	constructs such as
	instance, how economic		early career		constructs such as	team level constructs	transactive memory
	conditions at the time of		scientists'	-	transactive memory	such as transactive	system, function
	starting a career influence		behaviour towards		system, function	memory system,	experience and
sj	decision-making style		patenting is	<u> </u>	experience and structure.	function experience	structure.
vn	(Schoar & Zuo, 2011), or		influenced by their			and structure.	
piv	existing financial risk in an		mentors'	1	How environmental	How individual and/or	How organizational
ipu	organization in the early		commercial		factors such as regulatory	group factors such as	factors such as size,
'I	career of individuals		orientation	5	conditions, institutional	founders' knowledge,	strategy and history
	affects their		(Azoulay et al.,		and cultural norms, or	experience, values and	of success imprint
	entrepreneurial career		2017), and how	spo	population density	team composition and	individual
	choices (Kacperczyk,		early co-worker	np	influence individual level	diversity influence	characteristics such
	2009).		characteristics	, p	characteristics such as	individual	as knowledge and
			shape	- pu]	knowledge and learning,	characteristics such as	learning, or career
			entrepreneurial	-	or career roles.	knowledge and	roles.
			decisions			learning, or career	
			(Kacperczyk,			roles.	
			2009).				

Although I concur with Marquis and Tilcsik (2013, p.235) that the extant literature on imprinting demonstrates that imprinting may "exist at multiple levels of analysis and at multiple sensitive periods", the segment that focuses on founders and the founding stage is more relevant for this study. This is because the focus of this research is the formation of ETs working towards founding a new venture.

#### 2.3.2 Founders and imprinting theory: taking the founding of the founders for granted

Founders are said to have an imprinting effect on organizations in several ways — among others, by influencing the initial strategy of the organization (Boeker, 1989), positions created (Beckman & Burton, 2008; Burton & Beckman, 2007) or exit strategies (Albert & DeTienne, 2016). Indeed, Marquis and Tilcsik (2013) maintain that one of the areas where organizational imprinting research offers convincing evidence is related to the lasting effect of founders in organizations. Similarly, Kriauciunas and Shinkle (2008, p.7) emphasized that "powerful founders are the sources of imprint and they continue to exert influence on the firm that traditionalizes the imprint". Consequently, imprinting in newly created organizations could be explained as an agent-driven process where the decisions made by nascent entrepreneurs are the mechanisms through which new organizations obtain important features from their contexts (Johnson, 2007; Tornikoski & Renko, 2014).

In order to understand this process better, Johnson (2007) calls students of organizational imprinting theory to give more attention to the sequence of decisive activities in the venture founding process. In contrast to this, research in the field largely assumes that imprinting begins at venture inception (Mathias et al., 2015) and focuses on what happens after the founding of the venture (Aldrich & Yang, 2012). As stressed by Aldrich and Yang (2012), there are few empirical studies tracking startup activities and capturing how entrepreneurs negotiate and deal with challenges during the founding process.

By studying the ET formation process, this study will contribute to the organizational imprinting literature in several ways. Firstly, the composition of teams is taken for granted and considered as an imprinter in the imprinting literature. However, we would argue that the team composition could also be considered as becoming imprinted and this could be understood by studying how ETs themselves are formed. Secondly, the study responds to calls for empirical studies of imprinting on levels of analysis other than the organization. Simsek et al. (2015) stressed that much of the empirical research on imprinting focuses on the organizational level of analysis and organizational imprints such as culture, structure and cognition. One future

research area, they suggested, is related to the influence of founding environments on imprinting teams. Thirdly, there is a lack of insights related to how and why certain elements are imprinted, as research in the field so far has been mainly on what is imprinted (Simsek et al., 2015). In addition, "although imprinting is said to be a process, empirical investigations often are of variance, rather than process based, type, which has left the imprinting process black boxed" (Simsek et al., 2015, p.307). By following a processual approach to investigate the formation of ETs, this study may contribute by shedding some light on how ETs are formed and how the team composition is imprinted. The findings of this study will also have implications for the position imprinting literature. The following section briefly discusses how the position imprinting research sensitizes our inquiry on ET formation, and vice versa.

#### 2.3.3 Position imprinting and ET formation

In the founding process of a new organization, one of the most important activities and decisions that co-founders have to undertake is related to the structure of the organization, where formalization of positions is an important element (Jung et al., 2017). This is because positions are one mechanism through which firm-level idiosyncrasies prevail over time through the process of position imprinting, which is defined as "legacies left by the first incumbents of particular functional positions" (Burton & Beckman, 2007, p.239). In spite of this, less is known about why and how positions are created from the beginning (Burton & Beckman, 2007). This is partly because so much of what is known about roles and positions is derived from studies of well-established bureaucracies (Burton & Beckman, 2007; Jung et al., 2017).

Position creation and allocation in a new venture context is, however, different from established firms and is challenging for co-founders for several reasons (Jung et al., 2017). For instance, new ventures mostly operate in a rather uncertain context and lack internal resources to develop. This may lead ventures to rely on external resource holders whose support and approval are vital for their success (Jung et al., 2017). In addition, co-founders tend to have similar backgrounds and skills sets, which makes the process of assigning positions problematic, Jung et al. (2017) contend. This implies that the way founders came together may have an implication on how positions are assigned. For instance, the argument that assignment of positions could be problematic if co-founders have similar backgrounds and skills sets (Jung et al., 2017) may imply that ETs formed through homophilous affiliation (Aldrich & Kim, 2007; Ruef et al., 2003) could have problems in creating and assigning positions because of the similar backgrounds they have (please see Chapter 7 for further discussion on this). Thus,

studying how ETs form may help to generate new insights into how positions are created and allocated in new ventures.

According to Jung et al. (2017), there are two contending views regarding how positions are created in new ventures. In the first view, the external institutional view, positions are created to satisfy some expectations set by the external environment to gain legitimacy (Burton & Beckman, 2007; Jung et al., 2017). In the second view, the internal idiosyncratic jobs view (Jung et al., 2017) or the constructionist view (Burton & Beckman, 2007), positions are created through negotiation within the organization. The negotiation depends on the local context of the organization as well as the idiosyncratic characteristics of individual incumbents constituting the founding team. This implies that the composition of the founding team — or, in other words, the individuals involved in creating the new venture — is a crucial factor in determining what kinds of position will be created at the beginning. Thus, we would argue that studying how ETs are formed may add to our understanding of position creation in new ventures, because the eventual composition of the team could be determined based on how the team is formed.

To sum up, we argue that studying the formation of ETs may contribute to both the organizational and the position imprinting literatures by moving the point where the imprinting process is assumed to have begun to an earlier period — i.e. before the time of the founding of the venture. We concur with Beckman and Burton (2008, p.19) that venture founding is not truly the beginning and "future teams may be best understood by a detailed examination of the teams that have come before". Therefore, studying ETs and their formation may help to understand how future teams in an organization might be shaped, as well as what kinds of position will be created. This is because the first positions in an organization may be created through negotiation among the founding members and the first occupant of the position is the one who will most likely instantiate the newly created position (Burton & Beckman, 2007). By definition, citrus paribus, the latter occupants of a given position will take over a more established position than their predecessors. Thus, answering the 'how' question of the formation process may help to answer the question of how positions are started by telling us what the team members bring on board and the power they may have to negotiate their positions in the new venture (Burton & Beckman, 2007). In order to understand this, we argue, we need to know not only what each team member brings to the negotiation table but also how the members themselves are brought on board, which in turn may influence their negotiating

power. The findings of this study, which deals with how ETs form, thus may have implications for this literature by providing empirical evidence on the ET founding process.

# 2.4 Summary and concluding remarks

The focus of this study, as discussed throughout this section and in Chapter 1, is on ETs and their formation. Thus, it is centrally positioned in the entrepreneurial team/team entrepreneurship and academic entrepreneurship literature. The analysis and theorization are also sensitized by the literature on organizational imprinting. Consequently, the findings of this study inform and contribute to these three literature streams. Although we utilized the three streams of literature in the three papers constituting the study, the magnitude differs across the three papers. The following Table 4 summarizes how the research questions posed in each paper are drawn from and linked to each stream of literature.

Paper	Research question	Problematizing from the extant literature	Literature base
	What do we know about ETs? Why do we know	Growing literature on ETs but there is a lack of comprehensive theory to explain ETs.	Literature on ETs
Ι	what we know?	Imprinting begins at venture inception, and the focus has been on what happens after the founding of the venture (Aldrich & Yang, 2012; Mathias et al., 2015).	Literature on imprinting
	How do ETs form in science-based industries?	There are two perspectives in ET formation, but they do not necessarily explain ET formation in all settings and contexts, and other perspectives are needed.	Literature on ETs
Π	What are some of the mechanisms leading to their formation?	Imprinting begins at venture inception, and the focus has been on what happens after the founding of the venture (Aldrich & Yang, 2012; Mathias et al., 2015).	Literature on imprinting
	How do entrepreneurial teams in academic spinoffs form?	Institutional factors have been mentioned as alternative explanations for ET formation, but this is not a central part of the ET literature (Forbes et al., 2006).	Literature on ETs
ш	How does a change in the organization of technology transfer activities affect entrepreneurial team formation in academic spinoffs?	Most ASOs are founded by ETs rather than single entrepreneurs (Visintin & Pittino, 2014), but there are few studies on team level in the ASO literature (Bjørnåli, 2009; Vanaelst et al., 2006) and even fewer about ET formation in ASOs. Institutional factors have been identified as important factors — for instance, in determining the number and type of spinoffs (Mustar et al., 2006), or resource endowment of spinoffs (Moray & Clarysse, 2005); but how changes in the institutional setup may affect the way ETs in ASOs	Literature on ASOs
		form has not been studied. Founding conditions (the social structure at the time of founding) defines the initial characteristics of organizations (Stinchcombe, 1965). Imprinting could take place on different levels of analysis (Marquis & Tilcsik, 2013), and more empirical research is needed on how the social structure is imprinted on other levels of analysis such as the team level (Simsek et al., 2015).	Literature on imprinting

Table 4. How the three papers constituting the study are linked with the three streams of literature

To summarize this study is mainly positioned in the literature on ETs but is sensitized by the literature on organizational imprinting and ASOs. A discussion of the implications of our findings for the three literatures is provided in Chapter 7. Before proceeding to each specific study in Chapters 4, 5 and 6, the following chapter discusses in detail the methodological framework used in conducting the research.

# 3 The study's method and material<sup>6</sup>

In this chapter, I explain the method I chose and utilized to conduct this thesis project. The chapter begins with an overview of the methodology and then provides a detailed account of the steps followed throughout the research process. The limitations and trade-offs attached to the chosen method are also discussed.

# 3.1 Overview

The purpose of this thesis is to contribute to the understanding of entrepreneurial teams and their formation in science-based industries. The overarching research question that guides the research is how entrepreneurial teams form in science-based industries. To this end, I addressed three independent but interrelated research questions by using a mix of methods, specifically an abductive qualitative multiple-case study approach (in Papers II and III), and a systematic literature review (in Paper I).

The way the research for this thesis progressed could best be described as an abductive research process. Abductive research, similar to inductive research, starts from an empirical basis, but "does not reject theoretical preconceptions" (Alvesson & Sköldberg, 2009, p.4). It rather analyses empirical facts in relation to theories in the extant literature. Yet, abductive research uses theory as a source of inspiration to find out patterns that may bring understanding of the phenomenon under investigation, not as a mechanical application to single cases (Alvesson & Sköldberg, 2009). This use of theory is similar to what Blumer (1969) would call theory as a sensitizing perspective. Therefore, my research process "alternates between (previous) theory and empirical facts whereby both are successively reinterpreted in the light of each other" (Alvesson and Sköldberg, 2009, p.4).

In investigating how entrepreneurial teams actually form, this study employed a case study research strategy. A case study approach is chosen because of its potential to facilitate the identification and discovery of new patterns and relationships by providing rich, processual and contextual data (Pettigrew, 1990; Van de Ven & Poole, 2005). Such empirical description and contextualization is important in this thesis because I have investigated the formation of ETs in science-based industries, particularly in life sciences, where the level of uncertainty and

 $<sup>^{6}</sup>$  This chapter describes the research methodology used in the three papers that constitute this thesis. I explain the choices I made and the steps I followed throughout the research process. Thus, it is the expanded version of the methods sections of each paper. This means that there is a considerable overlap between this chapter and the methods sections in the three papers.

complexity in entrepreneurial activities is very high. Thus, a case study research design allows me to contextualize the research and address the complexity of the phenomenon by placing the ETs "within their natural settings to understand their origins and forms" (Zahra et al., 2014, p.480), instead of controlling for contextual factors. Indeed, when the boundaries between a context and a phenomenon are not clear, case study research is appropriate (Yin, 2014).

Although a case study approach could involve a single case, I have chosen a multiple case study design for two reasons. Firstly, it allows replication of findings and makes the theory building more robust (Eisenhardt, 1989). Secondly, abductive research requires multiple cases as "abduction is not logically necessary, and must be controlled against more cases" (Alvesson & Sköldberg, 2009, p.5). These choices related to cases are further elaborated later in this section (section 3.3) and in each of the papers.

To build the cases and evidence facts, we used first-hand narratives from ET members and enablers, complemented and supplemented by data from secondary sources. Thus, epistemologically, I took an interpretative position in studying the formation of ETs. I assume that team entrepreneurship and/or entrepreneurial team formation is a socially constructed phenomenon by its team members and other actors within the context. As a researcher, I thus took on the role of interpreting the first-hand accounts and narratives of ET members and other informants who had been involved in the process. During the interviews, we deliberately avoided asking normative questions about team formation but rather posed questions to stimulate our informants to tell us more on how their entrepreneurial journey unfolded. The data collection process is elaborated later in this section. The following Table 5 provides an overview of the method(s) used in the three papers included in this dissertation.

Paper title	Data	Method
Why do we know what we know about entrepreneurial teams? Unlocking implicit assumptions in entrepreneurial team research	Published literature: 82 articles and papers from 29 different journals, conference proceedings and working papers.	Systematic literature review; problematization
How do entrepreneurial teams form? On mechanisms leading to entrepreneurial team formation	Data from four cases; primary data from ET members through interview; secondary data from company websites, LinkedIn account of ET members, the business search engine Proff.no, minutes and memos from the companies created by the ETs, and other published materials.	Abductive multiple case study
Entrepreneurial team formation practices in academic spinoffs: when the rules of the game are changing and players evolve	Data from seven cases; primary data from key informants, ET members, and former and current CEOs of tech transfer offices through interview; secondary data from LinkedIn account of ET members, the business search engine Proff.no, minutes and memos, and other published materials.	Abductive multiple case study

Table 5. Overview of method(s) used in the three papers constituting the dissertation

In the following sections, I provide a detailed account of the methods for the systematic literature review and the multiple case studies. For the sake of clarity and simplicity, the procedure followed in conducting the systematic review is presented first. The process, otherwise, has been iterative, where data were collected and analysed while reading the relevant literature and writing the systematic literature review.

#### 3.2 Systematic literature review

When beginning the field work for this research in 2013, we carried out interviews with key informants who were knowledgeable about the life sciences industry in Norway and had been (were) working for organizations engaged in providing support for ventures in the industry. The aim of the interview with key informants was to understand the empirical context. Concurrently, I started examining the profiles of life sciences ventures in Norway by collecting data from secondary sources such as cluster member lists, research reports and published papers. Our analysis of these data revealed that many of the entrepreneurial ventures in the industry are founded by teams (Jevnaker & Misganaw, 2015). This triggered my curiosity and interest to further read what the literature says about teams in entrepreneurship. Consequently, to become better acquainted with the topic, I started conducting a systematic review of the extant literature on ETs.

The aim of the review was not only to systematically review and summarize what we know about ETs, but also to question why we know what we know about ETs and to identify some of the assumptions embedded in the literature on ETs through problematization (Alvesson & Sandberg, 2011). Problematization methodology has the potential to lead to the identification of more interesting research questions in a given field (Alvesson & Sandberg, 2011). Furthermore, questioning assumptions in existing theories is necessary because "it sees the stage to consider alternative causal chains and counterintuitive findings" (Zahra, 2007, p.448). In the following subsections, I explain how the review has been done, including the steps followed in selecting the relevant literature as well as extracting relevant data from the reviewed papers. Further discussion on the identified implicit assumptions and what they mean to theory is provided in Paper I.

#### 3.2.1 Steps followed to select relevant literature

At the beginning of the literature selection process, I considered two alternatives to find papers related to ETs. The first option was to select a specific publication outlet, be it a journal, a conference or a book, based on attributes like ranking, geography or publisher. It was then

possible to cover relevant papers published in some specific journals, usually top ranked journals. However, since most highly ranked journals cover a relatively broad subject area, they may not publish a lot of research on one specific subject matter. Therefore, to cover as many manuscripts as possible, I followed the second option, which was to use one specific database to access publications in different journals in the field of team entrepreneurship. Accordingly, I chose the Business Source Complete database to search for publications related to team entrepreneurship.

To identify potentially usable manuscripts on Business Source Complete, I used four different keywords: entrepreneurial team, founding top management team, new venture team and team entrepreneurship. Those different keywords were chosen because researchers in the field seemed to be using the terms interchangeably (Klotz et al., 2014). The keywords were searched in the title, abstract and keywords sections of each manuscript. Consequently, the search ended with 210, 59, 119 and five manuscripts with the keywords entrepreneurial team, team entrepreneurship, new venture team and founding top management team, respectively.

To distinguish manuscripts for further analysis, I followed a two-step screening process. In the first step of screening, duplicate manuscripts (manuscripts that appeared under more than one keyword used for the search) and periodicals were identified and eliminated from the second part of the screening process. This brought the number of manuscripts down to 149, 31, 62 and four using the keywords entrepreneurial team, founding top management team, new venture team and team entrepreneurship, respectively. During the second step of screening, I went through the abstracts and conclusions of the manuscripts to check whether or not their focus was on entrepreneurial teams/team entrepreneurship. Eventually, 82 manuscripts that passed the screening processes were systematically summarized and analysed in the review. The manuscripts comprise a wide range of papers from more than 29 different journals, conference proceedings and working papers.

Based on the broad methodological choice they follow, the 82 papers reviewed are classified into four types: empirical quantitative studies, empirical qualitative studies, theoretical papers with propositions and theoretical papers without propositions. The majority of the papers, 60 (73%), fall under the first category, while ten (12%) were empirical qualitative papers. Thus, the total number of empirical papers considered in the review is 70 (85%). Of the remaining twelve, eight were theoretical papers and four were theoretical papers with propositions. In terms of their geographic focus, 33 papers with empirical data have used data

from the US, 33 were sampled from Europe, and 12 from the rest of the world. The total number of countries is 78 because some studies used data from multiple countries.

How does this selection contribute to the literature on ETs and, particularly, what makes it different from other reviews conducted in the field? Firstly, the method I followed led to a more extensive literature coverage than previous reviews that utilized a different technique to find publications (for example, Klotz et al., 2014). Secondly, the aim, and consequently the conclusions and discussions in the paper, are different from the other review papers on the topic. The aim of previous literature reviews was to summarize what had been studied in the field and identify gaps that needed to be filled in the current literature. Even though identifying gaps "consists of a complex, constructive, and sometimes creative process" (Alvesson & Sandberg, 2011, p.249), underlying assumptions characterizing a given topic of research need to be challenged to generate even more interesting research questions (Alvesson & Sandberg, 2011). To this end, the literature review paper in this thesis not only summarizes past research and spots some gaps, but also identifies and challenges taken for granted assumptions that characterize the prevailing research in the field of team entrepreneurship.

#### 3.2.2 How reviewed papers were summarized and analysed

Since the aim of the systematic review was not only to summarize the findings of previous studies, but also to discuss why we know what we know about ETs by identifying some implicit assumptions embedded in the extant research, the data extracted from each paper are not limited to the findings of the studies. The following Table 6 summarizes the main headings used to extract the data as well as what type of data (and why) are summarized under each heading. Once the summary was completed, the manuscripts were grouped based on their focus and research questions under two sections and two subsections (please see Paper I for the detail). Based on the findings, the paper discusses three implicit assumptions embedded in the extant literature. The paper further discusses the theoretical implications of changing these assumptions and the methodological challenges related to studying ETs with the changed assumptions.

Table 6.	The type	of data	extracted	from the	he selected	papers and	d why
----------	----------	---------	-----------	----------	-------------	------------	-------

Heading	What type of information is summarized and why?
Type of manuscript	Four types of manuscript have been identified based on the type of data and the composition of the papers: qualitative with empirics, quantitative with empirics, theoretical paper, paper only with hypothesis
Operational definition used	How ETs are conceptualized for the purpose of the papers. This includes data about which individuals are considered as part of the ET, and from which individuals data was collected. For example, an extracted information may appear thus: " two or more individuals who jointly own and work in the firm from its inception"; or "No single definition has been mentioned in the paper. However, the authors mentioned that the list and experience of the ETs have been taken from the document published when the ventures went IPO", etc.
Research question	The research questions posed in the research are summarized. This helps to understand what kind of problem the papers address.
Main focus (theme)	The general focus of the papers is briefly summarized. This helps to understand the broader aim of the papers as well as to see which aspects of ETs are covered in the studies. An extract in this section may appear thus: " the main focus is on ET diversity and exit of members"; or "focuses on the impact of ET demographic heterogeneity on venture performance"
Theoretical	This section summarizes the theoretical positioning of the papers. An extract here may
orientation or	appear thus: "the resource based view", "the upper echelon perspective", "no specific
perspective	theory but the literature on academic entrepreneurship", etc. This helps to understand the theoretical lenses used to address the research questions and the type of theme investigated, which complements the data summarized in the research question and main focus columns.
Country	The country where the data has been collected is summarized under this column.
Industry where the data is collected	The industry from which the data is collected has been summarized. This helps, among others, to see if papers have made an attempt to differentiate between teams depending on the sectors in which the ETs are operating. An extract may appear thus: "High tech such as advanced manufacturing, IT, biotechnology, pharmaceuticals and automotive technology", "Biotechnology", "No specific industry, but ventures founded between 1983 and 1988, that issued IPOs while they were not more than 6 years old", etc.
Method	This summarizes the method followed in the studies, including how data was collected, what type of data was collected, from whom, and for how long. This helps to understand, among others, which time or period in the life of ETs is covered in the studies. The data here also supplement/complement the data summarized in the research question and main focus section.
Findings	Here the findings of each study are summarized.
Future suggestions	This column summarizes the thoughts of the authors of the papers regarding future research areas that could be developed based on the findings in their research. An extract would take a question format, for example: "How and why do individuals or groups decide to seek one or more partners in order to implement the business concept?" or just suggest a theme — for example, "future research could explore the evolution of new venture teams".
Additional notes	In this column, additional information that is not summarized in the other columns but which is important for the analysis is summarized. This includes the definition of some terms used in the articles; for example, "Biotech startups are defined as dedicated biotech firms, active in research and development"

The resulting data from the summary revealed patterns in the literature at two levels: in terms of findings and implicit assumptions. These patterns are discussed in Paper I.

#### 3.3 The empirical studies

From the systematic literature review, it became clear that there is limited research on the formation aspect of ETs. In fact, ET formation is one of the long-standing research agendas in ET research (Cooney, 2005; Forbes et al., 2006; Harper, 2008; Kamm et al., 1990; Schjoedt et al., 2013). Thus, the starting point for the empirical studies was an attempt to understand how ETs form by taking the life sciences industry as an empirical context. The aim was neither to test or verify existing theories nor to develop a theory in a purely inductive way. We were collecting and analysing the empirical data while reading different theoretical perspectives that helped us to understand the phenomenon under investigation — the formation of ETs. Thus, I adopted an abductive qualitative case study research design.

I chose a qualitative research method because it is appropriate for a research addressing 'how' questions as well as "for understanding the world from the perspective of those studied (i.e. informants), and for examining and articulating processes" (Pratt, 2009, p.856). Because of the nature of the research question, the study follows a processual approach. Indeed, the broad research question 'how do entrepreneurial teams form in science-based industries?' asks for a processual approach, as it is concerned with how things are formed, how they develop over time, and why they develop the way they do (Langley, 1999). By process, I refer to the unfolding and progression (the order and sequence) of events that describe how things change over time (Van de Ven, 1992; Van de Ven & Poole, 1995, p.512). This design also responds to the growing need and call for processual studies in the team entrepreneurship literature (Forbes et al., 2006; Klotz et al., 2014) to understand ETs and team entrepreneurship better by complementing the dominant variance research. The phenomenon covered in this research, team entrepreneurship, is conceptualized as a process consisting of different events and actions occurring within a certain period. The empirical insights were gathered by using a case study approach. As argued by Yin (2003), a case study method is appropriate, among others, when the desire of a research is to cover not just isolated variables but also contextual or complex multivariate conditions through an in-depth analysis of the phenomenon under investigation.

### 3.3.1 Case study research and case selection

Considering the limited knowledge in the extant literature regarding the formation of ETs, a qualitative case study research design is chosen to develop new insights and perspectives to come up with a new/alternative explanation on the formation of ETs. A case study is "a study of the occurrence of a phenomenon — a chain of events, usually limited in time, usually studied

retrospectively" (Czarniawska, 2014, p.21). To make the theory-building stronger, a multiple case study is deployed, as suggested by Yin (1994) and Eisenhardt and Graebner (2007). A multiple case study approach helps to provide evidence that is more compelling and robust (Yin, 2014). In addition, since cases had to be selected to "either predict similar results (a literal replication) or predict contrasting results but for anticipated reasons (a theoretical replication)" (Yin, 2014, p.57) in multiple case studies, the approach enabled me to find additional cases to confirm the emergent relationship and disconfirm cases to extend the emerging theories (Eisenhardt, 1989, p.542).

The case selection procedure was theoretical or purposeful sampling (Eisenhardt & Graebner, 2007). This approach is appropriate because the purpose of this research is to provide new/alternative insights into the understudied topic of ET formation — i.e. not to test or verify any theory, but to develop. In order to identify real-world cases of ETs, the following three criteria have been used:

- a) Life sciences/biotech companies that are working or have been working on something potentially new.
- b) The venture or the idea behind the venture should have been developed by more than one person, preferably including 'serial entrepreneurs' in order to provide rich data on the change in the support system over time.
- c) In addition, it was preferable to identify enterprises where the originators and founder(s) are/were active until recently, to provide first-hand accounts of rich experiences relatively fresh in the memory.

To identify these theoretical cases, we consulted key informants, life sciences cluster members list, industry databases, as well as websites and reports from different institutions. In addition, a snowball sampling technique (Bernard, 2011) is applied to identify more cases that fulfil the abovementioned criteria. We continued this process up to the point where the same cases were mentioned by several informants and names started recurring, which led to a list of 19 potential cases. The final set of cases considered in this study is seven. We stopped adding more cases when we started observing a relatively similar pattern in the newly added cases as compared to the previous ones (Eisenhardt, 1989).

#### 3.3.2 Data collection

# Overview of the data collection process

One of the important tasks during the data collection process was to decide on who constituted each ET and whom to interview. While conducting the systematic literature review, I realized that different authors used different criteria to delimit the boundary of the team — i.e. what individuals need to fulfil to be considered as part of the ET. Ownership, role in the venture and financial commitment were among the variables used to distinguish ET members. However, each of them may have its own limitations and it was not an easy task to develop some criteria.

After critically reviewing and discussing the different criteria used in the literature, I decided to consider those individuals who were behind the original business idea that made up the entrepreneurial venture as part of the ET. During the initial interviews with ET members in the selected cases, however, we found cases where the idea behind the venture had evolved into a different idea through the involvement of individuals who joined the team after some time — i.e. the original idea was no longer in the venture, but the improvised one had superseded it. If the original definition set at the beginning of the research had been kept, those individuals who helped in transforming the initial idea would have not been considered as part of the ET. Through an iterative process of going back and forth between the criteria used in the literature and the initial findings, we developed four criteria (Jevnaker & Misganaw, 2015). Thus, as a working definition, an entrepreneur shall fulfil at least three of the following four criteria in order to be considered as part of an ET and eligible for interview in our study: a) is involved in creating the business idea; b) holds an equity in the venture; c) is involved in jointly transforming ideas into enterprise conceptions; and d) was part of the team before the development of the first product, used as a base for creating the initial means-end framework of the venture.

In terms of temporal orientation, the collected data were mostly past-oriented — i.e. focused on tracing the ET formation in retrospect. We identified ETs who had commercialized or were working towards commercializing their business ideas but had not necessarily succeeded (at least up to the time of data collection), and looked retrospectively through different data collection mechanisms. This strategy can be "affective and effective so long as accurate temporal chronologies can be reconstructed using a data from archival sources or extensive interviewing" (Langley, 2009, p.414). We used both sources and followed a temporal

chronology in each interview. The relatively modest time requirement facilitated replication across comparative cases (Langley, 2009).

To achieve the research objective, collecting data by using ethnographic methods (that is, to follow the ET pre-formation, during formation and post-formation on a real-time basis) would have been ideal. When things are interactive and messy, explorative phenomenological or ethnographically inspired research could be appropriate (Hoholm & Araujo, 2011). This approach, however, has its own challenges in terms of being operationalized in this thesis. Among others, the first challenge is related to time and other related resources (Langley, 2009). Since it is not possible to predict how long the ET formation and development may take, the research would need to have an open time frame. Secondly, it may also be difficult to follow the informal meetings and discussions between ET members, partly because informal meetings may not necessarily be scheduled in advance and one cannot know what is actually going to happen in those meetings. In fact, the chance of spotting and identifying ETs pre-formation or when the formation has passed a certain stage seemed a plausible strategy.

As a data collection instrument, we used face-to-face interviews, supplemented and complemented by secondary sources including memos, minutes and agreements involving ET members and their ventures. In addition, we attended industry seminars and conferences to gain further insights into entrepreneurial activities in the sector. The opportunity to use many different sources is one of the strengths of a case study approach (Yin, 2014). Using at least two ways of collecting data also facilitated data triangulation (Patton, 2002). The data collected are thus largely in the form of narratives about what happened, who did what, and when — that is, events, activities and choices ordered over time (Langley, 1999). The following table presents a summary of the types of data collected with the respective purpose.

Method	Data source	Purpose
Key informant	Interviews with key informants (all	- To get an overview of the sector in Norway
interview	experienced industry experts)	- To identify potential ET cases working in the
		sector
Topical	Semi-structured interview with ET members	- To obtain data regarding how the teams were
interviews		formed and developed over time
	Semi-structured interviews with former or	- To obtain data regarding the role of institutional
	current CEOs of support organizations in the	actors in the formation of ETs in the setting
	region	- To identify further potential ET cases working in
		the sector
Secondary	Websites, memos, minutes and agreements	- To complement the data obtained through the
sources (topical)	involving the ETs and their ventures	topical interviews
Secondary	National policy documents, industry	- To acquire knowledge about entrepreneurship in
documents	research reports	the life sciences industry in Norway
(overview)		
Participation in	Seminars and conferences attended: listening	- To acquire knowledge about entrepreneurship in
seminars and	to presentations of research reports,	the life sciences sector in Norway
conferences	company presentations, discussions about	- To identify and approach potential ETs for the
	the status of the sector; informal discussion	research
	with participants	

Table 7. Summary of data sources and purpose

# Interviews

Because of the temporal orientation of the data required to achieve the research objective, we used interviewing as the main data collection instrument. The interview in fact suits a research that has an explanatory or exploratory element, especially when a researcher wants to know the meanings that respondents ascribe to a phenomenon and when the questions are complex or open ended. The topical interviews with ET members in our study were semi-structured, while the interviews with key informants were open. For this thesis, I chose semi-structured and open interviews because structured or closed interviews may limit the conversation to very specific topic and hence may lead to missing other relevant information about the cases under investigation (Czarniawska, 2014).

I started the research interview preparation by thematising (Kvale, 1996) the topic of interest, the formation and development of ETs, with the support of an extensive literature review. Thematising involves "a conceptual clarification and a theoretical analysis of the theme investigated, and the formulation of research questions" (Kvale, 1996, p.89). Once the broader topics were identified and data were collected from key informants through open-ended interviews, I prepared a semi-structured interview guide (designing stage; Kvale, 1996) for the

interview with members of the selected ETs (see Appendices 1 and 2 for the full interview guides). The list of themes covered during the interviews included, but were not limited to:

- · Background information related to the individuals and the ventures
- The venture idea and formation of the team
- · Individuals/institutions/stakeholders involved in the formation process
- Entry and exit of members
- Mode of operation of the team
- Ownership and financial structure
- Roles of team members

Although the questions in the interview guide were sequential, the order was not followed strictly during the interviews. This allowed our informants to share their experiences and narratives in the story line freely. However, we made sure that all the themes outlined in the interview guide were covered by the end of each interview to facilitate comparison among cases, as well as among interviews within each case. In almost all of the interviews, two researchers (me and my supervisor) were present, which allowed active probing and follow-up inquiries.

In some of the selected cases (whenever possible), we interviewed at least two members of the ET with the aim of getting as much information as possible from different informants, while in some we interviewed only one member of the ET but supplemented and complemented by extensive use of secondary sources. In order to reach the selected cases, we sent several e-mails requesting meetings, followed by a site visit once we received a positive response from informants to be part of our study. Access to informants, however, was not easy, and sometimes we were aided by our social network, including family connections. This underlines the challenges of doing multiple qualitative case studies in complex science-based contexts where entrepreneurs might not be willing to share their experiences because of confidentiality of some of the data they are working on.

Before we went to interview our informants, we prepared a brief description of each case. Most of the information used to prepare the cases was derived from secondary sources, including the website of the venture and LinkedIn accounts of the informants. That helped to familiarize us with what our informants had been and were currently doing. During the interviews, we also asked about their current and previous positions and work history, in addition to our inquiries related to the team. Interviews (actual interviewing stage; Kvale, 1996) were conducted on site, either in offices of our informants in hospitals, the ventures' labs or at the university where our informants were working. In most cases we had a chance to visit their labs and working environment right before or after the interview, which gave us the opportunity to meet some of the individuals mentioned during our interviews. This enhanced our trust and confidence in what we found during the interviews.

Each interview, on average, lasted between one hour and 30 minutes and two hours. In some cases, the interview lasted for three hours. During the interviews, we used a probing technique to encourage respondents to speak more about a critical event and to get the most possible information out of the interviewees. This was done, for example, by asking questions like: "Could you tell us more about your first meeting please?" We also asked follow-up questions and used analytical probing in relation to existing theories and assumptions, as suggested by Kreiner and Mouritsen (2005). For example, we introduced competing concerns in our follow-up questions rather than seeking a reconfirmation of a line of thought, to get more insights and data out of the interviews. This process was fostered by the participation of two interviewers, my supervisor and me, in almost all interviews. To ensure that relevant contextual data were accessed and to guide against language barriers, it was beneficial that my supervisor (as co-researcher) was involved during the interviewing process. This collaborative research effort, combined with our background difference, allowed us to view the cases from different perspectives (Eisenhardt, 1989).

Right before the interviews, we advised all our informants about the possibility that their views could be anonymized. We also assured them that we were interested in what had actually happened. This helped to reduce the anxiety and potential bias that they may have had towards the answers they gave to the interview questions. All the interviews were tape-recorded with the full consent of the respondents. The interviews were fully transcribed (transcribing stage; Kvale, 1996). I did the transcription within a short period of each interview (between one and two days), while memories from the interview were fresh. The following table summarizes the type and length of interviews we conducted.

Type of interview	Type of	Number of	Interview duration
	Interview	Interviews	Hours: Minutes (Average/Total)
Interview with key informants	Open	5	1:34 / 7:50
Topical interview with ET members	Semi-structured	9	1:50 / 16:26
Topical interview with former and current CEOs of institutional actors	Semi-structured	4	1:31 / 6:03
Total		18	1:41 / 30:19

Table 8. Overview of interviews conducted

# Secondary sources

In addition to the interviews, we extensively collected data from secondary sources. Document types included minutes, press releases, annual reports, company websites (accessed on different dates over a period of three years), presentations for external and internal audiences, patent registries, national registry of firms, LinkedIn accounts of the people involved in the ventures at different times, and publications about the ventures in third party reports/websites. The data collected from secondary sources served different purposes during the early and later stages of the research process. During the early phase of the research, the aim of the data gathered from secondary sources was to understand the empirical context, particularly how the entrepreneurial activities in the sector were organized, and learn more about potential cases for further investigation.

In the later stage of the research, data from secondary sources were used for triangulation purposes (Patton, 2002; Yin, 2014). For instance, the data we found from the LinkedIn accounts of ET members and the company websites regarding who joined when were in line with the data from interviews. In addition, secondary data were beneficial to supplement and complement the data collected through interviews. The data collection process was not linear, where one type of data preceded and another followed: data were collected from different sources in parallel, while analysing those already collected (see Appendix 3 for an overview of the secondary data sources). The following section discusses the data analysis procedure followed in this thesis.

# 3.3.3 Data analysis

To organize the data systematically and prepare it for further analysis, I used narrative and visual mapping strategies (Langley, 1999). A narrative strategy involves the construction of a detailed story from raw data (Langley, 1999) and is usually considered as the first task in qualitative inquiries (Patton, 1990). This is somehow similar to what Eisenhardt (1989) labelled

'within case analysis', an analysis that involves a detailed case study write-up. I chose this strategy because its accuracy is expected to be high (Langley, 1999). The strategy is also beneficial to identify emergent themes in the data, because the narratives include a description of the chronology of events, who did what and when, and how the interactions between team members and other stakeholders shaped the emergence of the team with the respective outcomes of the interactions. The possible drawback here is that the conceptual contribution could be thin. Thus, to supplement this, a visual mapping strategy was deployed to present a large number of dimensions simultaneously and to look at parallel processes over the passage of time (Langley, 1999).

In the analysis, we "searched for patterns in the data and for ideas that help to explain why those patterns are there in the first place" (Bernard, 2011, p.338). To facilitate the within-case analysis, an explanation-building technique (Yin, 2014, p.147) was used "to stipulate a presumed set of causal links", in particular to understand how and why entrepreneurial teams were formed. In most cases, explanation-building occurs in a narrative form. As suggested by Yin (2014), the explanations reflect some theoretically significant propositions, which helps to improve the level of precision of the analysis. We also analysed the data across cases to find patterns. For example, in Paper II, the cross-case analytical discussion that includes propositions is provided in the analytical discussion part that follows the within-case narratives (see Chapter 5 for details).

In collecting, organizing and making sense of process data, the use of multiple investigators is advantageous in terms of enhancing the creative potential of the study and increasing confidence in the findings. In this regard, Papers II and III benefitted from investigator triangulation (Patton, 2002, p.247). In conducting the analysis for those papers, we worked back and forth between our empirical data and existing theories on entrepreneurial teams. We did this by mapping our analysis visually on whiteboards and writing memos, tables and charts which we both individually and jointly explored and reflected upon. To identify and address rival explanations for findings (Yin, 2014), we pushed our understanding by constantly asking, 'what is going on here?' (Kvale, 1996).

Further analysis of the data was conducted by using a template analysis (King, 2004) technique. According to King (2004, p.256), "the essence of template analysis is that the researcher produces a list of codes ('template') representing themes identified in their textual data. Some of these will usually be defined a priori, but they will be modified and added to as

the researcher reads and interprets the texts." To conduct the template analysis, we first developed a list of themes based on the interview guide utilized to collect data, which in turn was informed by the prevailing literature on ETs. Because the interview guide was semistructured and additional insights were found during the interview, the template was revised as we read and re-read the interview transcripts.

When coding the data, we used different types of coding as required in different phases of the analysis. In those circumstances where the actual language used by respondents needed to be kept, we used an in vivo coding technique (Saldaña, 2015). For instance, we coded the following statement "[The first CEO] was, I would say, quite heavily pushed by the first venture capital man [invested in the venture]" as "heavily pushed". These codes were included in the narrative writings in the within-case analysis. During the cross-case analysis, codes with similar theoretical implications were then further coded together. This helped to preserve the meaning of the participants' views (Charmaz, 2006). Process coding was also utilized on some occasions since it is a suitable technique to capture an "ongoing action or interaction in response to situations with a purpose of reaching a goal" (Corbin & Strauss, 2008, p.96). For instance, in the following excerpt, the first part is coded as "adding new CEO — establishing own lab" and "re-arranging position", while the second is coded as "adding new CEO — international funding".

When we had submitted a patent and we had established the laboratories here and we were going to start clinical trials, then we wanted to hire another CEO and the current CEO became a CSO [....] and now we are in a process where we want to get funding from international investors. And then, we wanted a person who has worked with big biotechnology companies, international companies and has a network and contacts with investors.

As a platform for conversation with me regarding the data, I used analytical memo (Clarke, 2005) to document my reflection throughout the data collection and analysis process. The scope of the issues documented in the analytical memo ranges from reflection on the study's research question to reflections on emergent or related existing theories (Saldaña, 2015) from the analysis. I also regularly discussed with my supervisor the reflections in the memo to understand how the reflections in the notes could substantiate some of the arguments in the papers.

#### 3.4 Limitations and trade-offs

Although case study research has an advantage over other methods in facilitating the exploration of relationships through rich and contextually embedded data, it has its own limitations and trade-offs (Eisenhardt & Graebner, 2007). The list of common limitations includes selection bias, informant bias and researcher bias (Eisenhardt & Graebner, 2007; Graebner et al., 2012). In this study, I have attempted to mitigate these limitations in different ways.

To reduce the limitation related to selection bias, we included ETs that were still under formation in our selection. In fact, only two of our cases had completed their formation, which we link with the establishment of a means-end framework for the new venture. The means-end framework is said to be established when the venture has completed its main product/service and started commercializing it. In most of our cases, the ventures were at some stage of product development, where the business idea was still evolving and hence the means-end framework was not yet fully developed. As a result, neither the team not the venture was fully formed and hence not yet 'successful'. Even if we use other criteria that are common in the literature, such as sales, profit and growth, most of our cases would fall under 'unsuccessful' ventures since they did not have sales or growth.

Another potential limitation is related to informant bias. The retrospective method of asking ET members to recall events in the past has inherent limitations, which may lead to a bias from interviewees or informants (Creswell & Miller, 2000; Eisenhardt & Graebner, 2007). To mitigate this potential limitation, we used different strategies. Firstly, when possible, we interviewed more than one ET member in a team. We also interviewed former and current CEOs of support organizations in our research setting to triangulate the data across informants. Secondly, we used triangulation across data sources by collecting and analysing data from secondary sources. Thirdly, we were careful in phrasing our questions and kept the tone of the questions neutral and explorative. We tried to avoid the use of concepts or categories that may have influenced the way our informants responded to the questions.

To address the potential bias that may occur from the researcher side, which could particularly be related to decisions on data maturity and the establishment of categories or concepts, we used an investigator triangulation technique (Creswell & Miller, 2000). In addition, as suggested by Creswell and Miller (2000), I used the technique of researcher reflexivity by disclosing my assumptions and beliefs in conceptualizing entrepreneurship and the overall theoretical positioning of the research. Furthermore, we exposed our work for critique and received feedback by presenting the earlier version of the studies at international conferences and seminars on entrepreneurship. This helped to test some of our ideas and assumptions and to improve them based on the feedback we received.

### 3.5 Concluding remarks on methods

In this thesis, I attempt to develop new insights about entrepreneurial teams and their formation. In doing so, I have employed a mix of methods as described in this chapter. As mentioned earlier in the chapter, this study followed an abductive research process where we iterated between theory and data. It is important here to note that the choice of theoretical perspectives was not made from the start. I was rather open in reading different theoretical perspectives that could illuminate our empirical data until we identified the three streams of literature — literature on ETs, organizational imprinting and academic spinoffs — as valuable perspectives to shed light on the research questions we posed in the papers.

By exploring the formation of ETs using these three streams of literature and an abductive multiple case study method, I have attempted to theorize the formation of ETs as a process that is shaped by the setting where the formation is taking place. This aspect, surprisingly, is overlooked in the extant literature that portrays entrepreneurial teams as more or less similar, irrespective of their sectoral or spatial context. The remainder of this dissertation attempts to challenge the extant literature by pointing out and discussing some of the implicit assumptions embedded in the extant literature, identifying some of the mechanisms leading to ET formation, and highlighting the importance of context in ET formation through three research articles and a concluding discussion.

The papers of this dissertation (pages 49-149) are not available open access, due to copyright matters.

# Paper 1

# Why we know what we know about entrepreneurial teams? Unlocking implicit assumptions in entrepreneurial team research

Misganaw, B. A. (2018) International Journal of Entrepreneurship and Small Business, Vol. 33, No. 3, pp. 354-379

Paper 2

# How do entrepreneurial teams form? On mechanisms leading to entrepreneurial team formation

Misganaw, B. A. & Jevnaker, B. H. *Earlier version presented at the 2015 NORSI Conference, Trondheim* 

Paper 3

# Entrepreneurial team formation in academic spin-offs – when the rules of the game are changing and players evolve

Jevnaker, B. H. & Misganaw B. A.

*Earlier version presented at the 2nd Entrepreneurship as a practice workshop, 2017, Dublin, Ireland* 

# 7 Discussion and conclusions

In this chapter, I discuss and integrate the findings from the three papers constituting this dissertation. First, I provide a summary of the findings from each paper; then I synthesize and discuss the implications of the findings for three different streams of literature. Subsequently, I discuss the practical and policy implications of the findings. Finally, I present some of the limitations of this study and suggest some future research avenues.

# 7.1 Summary of findings

The aim of this study was to contribute to our understanding of entrepreneurial teams by investigating their formation in science-based industries. To this end, we attempted to answer three independent but interrelated research questions in three separate papers. We followed a mix of methods, including a systematic literature review and multiple case studies, to address the research questions.

In Paper I, I conducted a systematic review of the extant literature on entrepreneurial teams (ETs). By answering the research question 'why we know what we know about entrepreneurial teams?', the aim of the paper was not only to summarize the literature and identify future research avenues, but also to unlock some of the implicit assumptions embedded in the prevailing research on ETs. Consequently, I identified three implicit assumptions that may partly explain the inconsistent results in the literature and may have also partially hindered the development of a comprehensive theory of ETs. The three assumptions are: a) ETs can only be studied in relation to venture level variables; b) all ETs are the same; and c) there is a lead entrepreneur in all ETs. Because of these assumptions, I argue, more emphasis has been given to ETs and the exploitation of entrepreneurial opportunities; hence the opportunity creation/identification process is overlooked. Moreover, the assumption that there is a lead entrepreneur in all ETs left ETs without a lead entrepreneur understudied and in a shadow. The paper also discussed how changing these assumptions may open up new research avenues and its implications for theory. Furthermore, I reflected on methodological avenues and challenges related to studying ETs in their natural setting throughout their entrepreneurial journey.

In Paper II, we addressed one of the understudied areas in ET research, ET formation. The paper posed two explorative research questions: How do entrepreneurial teams form in science based industries? What are the mechanisms leading to their formation? Based on the findings from our multiple case study, we conceptualize ET formation as a process involving at least two periods where the mechanisms shaping the formation differ depending on which period of

the formation process the ET is in. In the first period, the initial ET is formed because of an output from a previous shared work, where the output implicitly creates a binding factor among the initial ET members. In the early phases of the second period, institutional actors influence the process sometimes by imposing their choices on the initial ET. The findings of this study challenge the existing views of ET formation in the literature and provide an alternative explanation for ET formation in science-based industries. In addition, we developed six propositions related to how ETs form (Aldrich & Kim, 2007; Ruef et al., 2003), the mechanism leading to their formation (Ruef, 2010) and position imprinting (Beckman & Burton, 2008; Burton & Beckman, 2007) in ETs. We further discuss the relevance of the findings to the literature on ET formation and the theory of organizational imprinting.

In Paper III, we investigated whether and how ET formation in academic spinoffs (ASOs) is affected by institutional factors, specifically, changes in the way technology transfer activities are organized and regulations governing the commercialization of research in public research institutes. Through a multiple case study of ASOs in the life sciences sector in one region in Norway, we identified three groups of ETs that formed in different ways. Drawing on the theory of organizational imprinting (Stinchcombe, 1965), we found that the way ETs are formed and their composition in the three groups in part mirrors the social conditions at the time of forming, specifically the way technology transfer was organized and the regulations that governed the commercialization of academic research. We further identified direct and indirect mechanisms through which these conditions are imprinted on the teams. By relating the findings to the extant theoretical explanations of ET formation, we suggest that an 'institutional view' of ET formation (Forbes et al., 2006) may need to be considered as a central part of the literature. The findings also suggest that research on ETs in ASOs may need to consider the sectoral context in which the teams and their ventures are operating.

In sum, the findings from the three papers have implications for the literature on entrepreneurial teams and organizational imprinting, while Papers II and III also contribute to the literature on academic entrepreneurship. In the following sections, I discuss the implications of the findings for these streams of literature.

# 7.2 Theoretical contributions/implications

### 7.2.1 Literature on entrepreneurial teams

This study makes several contributions to the literature on entrepreneurial teams (ETs). Firstly, it identifies and discusses some of the implicit assumptions that may partially explain the

inconclusive and sometimes contradictory results (Jin et al., 2017; Jung et al., 2017) observed in the literature. Changing these assumptions, I argue, may have several implications for the literature.

One implicit assumption, for instance, is that ETs can only be studied in relation to performance variables at the venture level. In other words, as argued by Jung et al. (2017), the existence of the teams and the ventures is taken for granted and studies proceed to examine how differences in team composition and expertise drive venture level outcomes. Furthermore, since ETs are defined and identified in terms of the age of the firms they are working in and there is no single defined firm age to be considered an entrepreneurial firm, researchers have ended up studying ETs in ventures of different ages. The different firm age limits used in the literature include one to twelve years (Bach et al., 2008), two to five years (Forbes et al., 2006), three to five years (West, 2007), three to eight years (Zahra & Wiklund, 2010), three to ten years (Leung et al., 2013), five years and less (Vanacker et al., 2014), six years or less (Brinckmann et al., 2011; Shrader & Siegel, 2007; Vissa & Chacar, 2009), seven years (Bjørnåli & Aspelund, 2012), etc. As long as this variation continues to reflect in ET research, the results may remain inconclusive, which in turn may make comparisons across findings and theory building challenging. Thus, this study suggests that ETs be defined in terms of their relationship with the entrepreneurial opportunity on which they are building their new venture.

Researching ETs in relation to the entrepreneurial opportunity and their effort in creating the initial means-end framework of the new venture (Harper, 2008) may enable research on ETs to grasp the collective effort of ET members in building and co-creating their ventures. This will help to bring ETs back to the centre of the literature stream that conceptualizes entrepreneurship as a sequence of activities culminating in the creation of new organizations (Gartner, 1989; Ruef, 2010). Furthermore, the success or failure of the ETs will be seen in relation to the creation of the new organization (which is not merely about the legal registration of the firm), not the performance of the venture after a certain number of years. Once the initial means-end framework is created and the firms have remained in operation for three, five, eight or ten years, the question will be more about how they are managed. By relating the characteristics of the management team of entrepreneurial ventures, what most of the extant research on ETs seems to address is perhaps the application of the upper echelon perspective (Hambrick & Mason, 1984) in young firms. I concur with Martinez et al. (2011, p.21), who argued that the selection of firms instead of teams and individuals in entrepreneurship research may "obscure how entrepreneurship is really a social process with diverse participants".

Studying ETs in relation to the venture founding process, not only the venture level variables after some years, may also help to reduce the potential success bias in sample selection that could occur as a result of studying ETs after the ventures' means end-framework is established. If factors such as sales, growth, internationalization, etc. are used to study ETs, it may mean that the ventures created by the teams have some product or service in the market. This, in turn, implies that the ventures are at least successfully created and they are in the entrepreneurial opportunity exploitation phase. In the empirical studies in this thesis (Papers II and III), most of the cases we considered did not yet have either a product in the market or revenue generated from sales. In fact, we found that even the entrepreneurial opportunities that the teams are developing have been evolving over the years. Thus, their organizational building/creation/co-creation process is still ongoing and it is not yet known whether or not they will be successfully formed.

Secondly, this study also contributes to the literature on ETs by addressing one of the understudied aspects of ETs — their formation (Schjoedt et al., 2013; Zhou et al., 2015). Specifically, it documents how ETs form in academic spinoffs in detail by using first-hand narratives from ET members and other actors involved in the process. In addition, the study suggests that ET formation may not always be a strategic decision-making process where the lead entrepreneur(s) identifies, selects and recruits members based on either homophily (Aldrich & Kim, 2007; Ruef et al., 2003) or missing competence in the team (Aldrich & Kim, 2007; Forbes et al., 2006; Smith, 2007). We rather argue that the mechanisms in place throughout the formation process differ depending on the stage where the formation process is. Moreover, in Paper III, we zoomed in further and studied whether and how ET formation in academic spinoffs is affected by the social conditions at the time of founding. The study provides an indication that an 'institutional view' of entrepreneurial team formation may need to be considered as a central part of the literature on ET formation. In summary, the findings from Papers II and III emphasize the importance of the setting in explaining the formation of ETs.

Acknowledging the different ways that ETs form and further research in this line of enquiry, I contend, may lead to a typology of ETs based on how they form. This, in turn, may help to overcome the challenges caused by one of the implicit assumptions in the extant literature on ETs — that all ETs are the same. The only typology in the ET literature (to the best of my knowledge) is Harper's (2008) typology, where ETs are divided into five types based on the composition of the team. I suggest that another way of classifying ETs could be

the way they form, because the formation process is an antecedent for the ET's composition. Future research may also investigate if different ways of ET formation have a relationship with different aspects of team dynamics. The list of potential questions includes: What type of formation may increase the likelihood that teams develop faultlines between subgroups (Lim et al., 2013) within the team? Is it possible to predict the exit strategies of the team by looking at how it is formed?

### 7.2.2 The literature on academic entrepreneurship

This study makes a number of contributions to the literature on academic entrepreneurship. Firstly, it adds to the literature by studying the formation of entrepreneurial teams in academic spinoffs (ASOs). The theme is one of the least studied (Bjørnåli, 2009; Rothaermel et al., 2007) and a suggested future research area in the academic entrepreneurship literature (Siegel & Wright, 2015b). To this end, the study provides evidence on how a change in legislation and organization of technology transfer activities in parent institutes may affect the way ETs form in ASOs. Although institutional changes in terms of legislation and organization of technology transfer activities have been witnessed in different countries, there is limited research dealing with the influence that these changes might have in the early stages of the academic spinoff creation process (Fini et al., 2017; Fryges & Wright, 2014; Huyghe et al., 2014). The effects of the changes could be observed in different aspects such as resource endowments (Moray & Clarysse, 2005) or the number of spinoffs created (Di Gregorio & Shane, 2003). This study, however, focuses on the effects of the changes on the formation of ETs, because ETs are the bridges linking inventions or ideas developed by research institutes to the new spinoffs. Although the findings of this study imply that the changing configuration of the technology transfer activities affects the formation of ETs in ASOs, I suggest a comparative study to further validate the findings.

The second implication of our findings for the academic entrepreneurship literature is related to the question of which researchers are more likely to engage in entrepreneurial activities and why. The findings of this study suggest that junior faculty members are more active participants in the venture creation process than senior faculty members. In most of our cases, the juniors took a full-time position in the new ventures while the seniors kept their position in the universities and worked in the ventures on a part-time basis. This is slightly contradictory to Allen et al. (2007), who found that older and tenured faculty members are more likely to engage in entrepreneurial activity. Furthermore, we found that those junior

faculty members who are involved in the ETs behind the spinoffs full time either have (had) a position at a university/university hospital or had an offer to continue as a researcher, which is contrary to the findings of Rizzo (2015). Based on a study in Italian academic spinoffs, Rizzo (2015) suggested that junior researchers participated in creating new ASOs when they were unable to find a career in a university or other research institute. This suggests research in this line may need to consider the specific context in which the academics are working. This is in line with the recent call for more contextualized research in the field of entrepreneurship (Welter & Gartner, 2016).

To get a fine-grained analysis in this regard, I would argue, future research on academic entrepreneurship may need to differentiate between different types of entrepreneurial activity that academic researchers could be involved in and discuss which group of researchers is more likely to engage in which type of entrepreneurial activity. For instance, senior researchers could more likely engage in entrepreneurial activities such as collaboration with industry to develop a new product/service. Young researchers, however, may tend to become involved in entrepreneurial activities related to new venture creation. Future research may further develop and test these hypotheses with a larger sample size.

Finally, the study attempts to link organizational imprinting theory with the literature on academic entrepreneurship by identifying some of the mechanisms through which the configuration of technology transfer activities at the time of founding is imprinted on the formation and composition of ETs in ASOs. Although recent research in academic entrepreneurship utilized the theory to, for instance, understand future spinoff activity from ASOs (Ciuchta et al., 2016) or explore the role of capabilities and networks of founding teams on the performance of spinoffs (Huynh et al., 2017), the role of the founding conditions on the genesis of ETs in ASOs has been neglected. In fact, even in the general entrepreneurship literature, studies of venture teams have disregarded the theory (Guenther et al., 2016, p.844), although it has been used to explain other aspects of entrepreneurship (De Jong & Marsili, 2013; Leung et al., 2013; Mathias et al., 2015). We suggest that the theory of organizational imprinting could be a useful theory to understand the phenomenon of academic entrepreneurship, and academic entrepreneurship seems to be a fertile ground to test, generate new insights and further develop organizational imprinting theory.

#### 7.2.3 Literature on imprinting

The findings of this study also have several implications for organizational imprinting theory. Firstly, the study extends the imprinting literature to the team level and suggests that ETs engaged in founding new ventures are imprinted by the social conditions at the time of formation. Research on imprinting largely focuses on the organization level (Guenther et al., 2016; Mathias et al., 2015) and considers founders only as imprinters or sources of imprints for new organizations (Beckman, 2006; Boeker, 1989; Simsek et al., 2015). This is probably because the literature mainly assumes imprinting begins at venture inception (Mathias et al., 2015). As a result of this, the genesis of imprinting is taken for granted by imprinting researchers and hence remains in a "black box" (Simsek et al., 2015, p.305). To understand the imprinting process better, research focusing on the decisive activities in the venture-founding process (Johnson, 2007) and their connection with the context has been suggested (Aldrich & Yang, 2012; Johnson, 2007). In line with this, considering up to 85 per cent of science-based ventures are founded by teams (Honoré, 2015; Wasserman, 2012), I argue that the imprinting literature may need to give more attention to entrepreneurial teams to understand better the genesis of imprinting. In Paper III, we studied how entrepreneurial teams formed in academic spinoffs and identified some of the direct and indirect mechanisms through which the social conditions at the time of forming may imprint on ET composition. By doing so, we have also contributed to the literature by addressing the 'how' question of imprinting, which has been suggested as a future research theme in the imprinting literature (Simsek et al., 2015).

Secondly, this study contributes to the position imprinting literature by suggesting that positions created in new ventures could partly be predicted by looking at how the entrepreneurial teams behind the ventures form. The findings of Paper II provide support for this argument. Assignment of positions at the time of founding is considered an important aspect of the initial structuring of an organization (Burton & Beckman, 2007; Jung et al., 2017), with a lasting consequence. If the first position holder has an atypical background, s/he is more likely to have created an idiosyncratic job with unusual tasks and responsibilities, making it more difficult for any successor to fit in the position and leading to a higher turnover rate (Burton & Beckman, 2007). Based on the findings of this study, I contend that ET formation could be considered as an antecedent for position allocation and creation. This is because how initial positions are created and negotiated could depend on the characteristics and preferences of the initial incumbents in the founding team (Burton & Beckman, 2007), which, in turn, could be a reflection of how the team is formed.



Figure 8. ET formation as an antecedent for team composition and positions created in new ventures

Considering how an entrepreneurial team is formed as an antecedent for position creation in new organizations (as sketched in Figure 8) may lead to an interesting line of inquiry in the position imprinting literature. For instance, the rational model of entrepreneurial team formation suggests that ETs are formed when the lead entrepreneur(s) identifies a competence or skill that is missing in the team (Aldrich & Kim, 2007; Ben-Hafaiedh, 2010; Smith, 2007). This implies that if a team is formed in line with this logic, the position will be created before the holder joins the team. If the team formation follows socio-psychological logic, or homophily (Aldrich & Kim, 2007; Ruef et al., 2003), on the other hand, interpersonal relationships and the desire of existing members to duplicate their own qualities or preserve the existing ambience in the team determines who will join the team. If this is the case, it is more likely that the individuals will join the team first and the positions will be created afterwards. As argued by Jung et al. (2017), however, the process of assigning or creating positions will become problematic when individuals in the founding team have similar backgrounds and qualities. Similarly, if institutional factors dominate the team formation process, as the institutional view (Forbes et al., 2006) would predict, positions would be created and filled to satisfy some expectations set by the external environment to gain legitimacy (Burton & Beckman, 2007; Jung et al., 2017). Future research may test these relationships and link the literature on ET formation with the literature on position imprinting.

Thirdly, the findings of this study contribute to the imprinting literature by suggesting the way ETs form may have an effect on the future career development and choice of team members. Imprinting research at the individual level suggests that "conditions experienced in the early years of organizational tenure or a career exert a lasting influence on subsequent habits, routines, and behaviors" (Tilcsik, 2014, p.641). For instance, some of our informants had no plan to start a company or to work as an executive in a new venture. However, they

wanted to continue in that career path after they were convinced to join the ventures they helped to create. Some others, on the other hand, found that their interest lay in creating something new (not being an executive in an established company). Subsequently, they decided to leave the ventures they helped to create after a certain stage and started new ventures from scratch again, thus becoming serial entrepreneurs.

Although we did not investigate why some members wanted to continue in the executive position and others wanted to go back and start new ventures again, the way the teams were formed at the start and their composition seem to play a role in shaping the career choices of the individual members. For instance, one of our informants stated that the position she had at the time of venture founding made her a central figure in the venture, which enabled her to learn more about how to run a company, and she eventually decided to continue as an executive. In a recent study about imprinting on individual entrepreneurs, Mathias et al. (2015) found that individual entrepreneurs get their imprints from external conditions. The findings of the present study extend this view by suggesting that how an entrepreneurial team forms may have its own imprint on the individual members by shaping their career choice in the future. Future research may test this proposition with a larger sample size. Understanding which types of formation may lead members to stay in entrepreneurship after the life of their team ends is an interesting line of research to understand the imprinting process on individual entrepreneurs.

All in all, I concur with Johnson (2007), who suggested that more attention should be given to the sequence of activities in the venture-founding process to understand the organizational imprinting process better. In doing so, the intersection between the entrepreneur and the environment in building new organizations needs to be assessed (Johnson, 2007). For this, I contend, studying how entrepreneurial teams engaged in organizational founding are imprinted by the environment is the first step. This study contributes to the imprinting literature by suggesting ET formation as an antecedent of the venture-founding process, which the imprinting literature largely assumes as the starting point for organizational imprinting (Mathias et al., 2015).

# 7.3 Policy and practical implications

From a policy perspective, the findings of this study remind policymakers that policy initiatives aimed at stimulating academic entrepreneurship may need to distinguish different types of entrepreneurial activity in research institutes and universities such as new venture creation and collaboration with industry. If the aim is to create more spinoffs to commercialize academic
research, further emphasis and support may need to be given to researchers who are in the early stage of their academic career. This is because, as our findings suggest, researchers in the early stage of their academic career seem to be more likely to join the entrepreneurial teams in academic spinoffs full-time. Consequently, to trigger academic entrepreneurship through spinoffs, the right incentives may need to be in place to motivate young researchers to go out from their research labs and test their ideas. For instance, policy initiatives may consider including entrepreneurship as a merit in academia, in addition to publication merits, to encourage young researchers who would like to pursue a career in entrepreneurship but are afraid of losing a career path in academia because of that. As some of our informants suggested, the current system does not encourage or even allow them to go back and continue their career in academia if they decided to start their own ventures might not get a chance to be tested. This is in line with Sandström et al. (2016), who suggested that initiatives in academic entrepreneurship need to be able to activate entrepreneurial behaviour among the intended target groups.

Our findings also suggest that policymakers take into consideration the effect of new policy initiatives on the formation of entrepreneurial teams in academic spinoffs when designing new policies. This is because entrepreneurial teams are one of the important resources that may affect the performance of the spinoff (Diànez-Gonzàlez & Camelo-Ordaz, 2016; Huynh et al., 2017). This study provides evidence, from the perspective of entrepreneurial members engaged in creating and developing new academic spinoffs, of how changes in policy and legislation affect entrepreneurial team formation.

For practitioners, our findings remind entrepreneurial team members that their decision to involve different actors throughout the venture development may have implications for the way their team evolves and develops, which in turn influences the future of their venture. Hence, ET members may need to discuss the role of new actors joining them, deciding whom and how to add additional team members. This may help to reduce possible future conflicts between ET members and actors involved throughout the team and venture formation process.

#### 7.4 Limitations and further research

This study has its own limitations. Firstly, the empirical papers focus on the formation aspects of entrepreneurial teams. Hence, the study does not address how the formation aspects of entrepreneurial teams may affect the dynamics of the teams and eventually the performance of

the ventures created by the teams. Future work needs to be done to establish whether there is a relationship between the type of entrepreneurial team formation and team dynamics variables such as conflict (both cognitive and affective), turnover and cohesion. Furthermore, the relationship between entrepreneurial team formation types and entrepreneurial team performance is an interesting research avenue. Future research in this line may build on, for example, Weisz et al. (2004), who found that teams have a higher probability of failure when team formation is motivated by proximity and affectivity instead of rationality.

Secondly, all of the empirical cases considered in this study were drawn from one region in Norway. Thus, additional research in other contexts needs to be done to validate the conclusions and theorizing from our findings in other contexts. For instance, our findings demonstrate that entrepreneurial teams in academic spinoffs may follow a different way of forming as legislations change and technology transfer activities at the parent institute are organized differently. A comparative study across different regional, national and temporal contexts would help to establish whether entrepreneurial team formation indeed varies because of these types of change.

Thirdly, all the cases in this study are from the life sciences sector. Although the cases were chosen for theoretical reasons (Eisenhardt, 1989) and the sector is said to be representative of science-based industries (Owen-Smith & Powell, 2004), future research is needed to validate whether the findings of this study hold in other science-based sectors. Moreover, as all of our cases are teams trying to commercialize research generated from an academic setting, the findings of the study might not necessarily be generalized to all ETs formed outside the academic setting. As argued by Colombo and Piva (2012), ventures created by academics might differ from other technology firms. However, considering the rising interest in new platforms in business and social entrepreneurship, such as co-working spaces (Bouncken et al., 2018), incubators (Mosey et al., 2017) and accelerators (Cohen & Hochberg, 2014) aimed at triggering co-creation and collaboration among entrepreneurs and small businesses, some of the insights from this study could be relevant and used as a springboard for further research in those settings.

#### References

- Albert, L. S., & DeTienne, D. R. (2016). Founding resources and intentional exit sales strategies: An imprinting perspective. *Group & Organization Management*, 41(6), 823-846.
- Aldrich, H. E. (2009). Facilitating a rational process model of entrepreneurial team formation through designing effective social networks. In A. Lundström (Ed.), *The Role of SMEs* and Entrepreneurship in a Globalized Economy. Expert Report 34 (pp. 73-86). Sweden: Sweden's Globalisation Council.
- Aldrich, H. E., Carter, N. M., & Ruef, M. (2002). With very little help from their friends: gender and relational composition of nascent entrepreneurs' startup teams. *Frontiers of Entrepreneurship Research*, 156-169.
- Aldrich, H. E., & Kim, P. H. (2007). Small worlds, infinite possibilities? How social networks affect entrepreneurial team formation and search. *Strategic Entrepreneurship Journal*, *1*(1-2), 147-165.
- Aldrich, H. E., & Yang, T. (2012). What did Stinchcombe really mean? Designing research to test the liability of newness among new ventures. *Entrepreneurship Research Journal*, 2(3), 1-13.
- Allen, S. D., Link, A. N., & Rosenbaum, D. T. (2007). Entrepreneurship and human capital: Evidence of patenting activity from the academic sector. *Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice*, 31(6), 937-951.
- Alvesson, M., & Sandberg, J. (2011). Generating research questions through problematization. Academy of Management Review, 36(2), 247-271.
- Alvesson, M., & Sandberg, J. (2013). Constructing research questions: Doing interesting research. London: Sage Publications.
- Alvesson, M., & Sköldberg, K. (2009). *Reflexive methodology: New vistas for qualitative research* (Second ed.). London: Sage Publications.
- Aspelund, A., Berg-Utby, T., & Skjevdal, R. (2005). Initial resources' influence on new venture survival: a longitudinal study of new technology-based firms. *Technovation*, 25(11), 1337-1347.
- Audretsch, D. (2000). Is university entrepreneurship different? *Mimeograph, Indiana University*.
- Azoulay, P., Liu, C. C., & Stuart, T. E. (2017). Social influence given (partially) deliberate matching: Career imprints in the creation of academic entrepreneurs. *American Journal*

of Sociology, 122(4), 1223-1271.

- Bach, S. B., Judge, W. Q., & Dean, T. J. (2008). A knowledge-based view of IPO success: superior knowledge, isolating mechanisms, and the creation of market value. *Journal* of Managerial Issues, 20(4), 507-525.
- Baron, J. N., & Newman, A. E. (1990). For what it's worth: Organizations, occupations, and the value of work done by women and nonwhites. *American Sociological Review*, 55(2), 155-175.
- Becker, M., Knudsen, T., & Swedberg, R. (2011). *The Entrepreneur-Classic texts by Joseph A. Schumpeter*: Stanford University Press.
- Beckman, C. M. (2006). The influence of founding team company affiliations on firm behavior. *Academy of Management Journal*, *49*(4), 741-758.
- Beckman, C. M., & Burton, M. D. (2008). Founding the future: Path dependence in the evolution of top management teams from founding to IPO. *Organization Science*, *19*(1), 3-24.
- Ben-Hafaiedh-Dridi, C. (2010). Entrepreneurial team formation: any rationality? *Frontiers of Entrepreneurship Research*, *30*(10), 1.
- Bernard, H. R. (2011). *Research methods in anthropology: Qualitative and quantitative approaches*: Rowman Altamira.
- Bjørnåli, E. S. (2009). Board of Directors, Top Management Team and the Developmentof Academic Spin-Off Companies. (Doctoral Dissertation), Norwegian University of Science and Technology, Trondheim, Norway.
- Bjørnåli, E. S., & Aspelund, A. (2012). The role of the entrepreneurial team and the board of directors in the internationalization of academic spin-offs. *Journal of International Entrepreneurship*, 10(4), 350-377.
- Blumer, H. (1986). *Symbolic interactionism: Perspective and method*: University of California Press.
- Boeker, W. (1988). Organizational Origins: Entrepreneurial and Environmental Imprinting at Foundling. In G. R. Carroll (Ed.), *Ecological Models of Organizations* (pp. 33-51). Cambridge, MA: Ballinger.
- Boeker, W. (1989). Strategic change: The effects of founding and history. Academy of Management Journal, 32(3), 489-515.
- Bouncken, R. B., Aslam, M. M., & Reuschl, A. J. (2018). The Dark Side of Entrepreneurship in Coworking-Spaces. In A. T. P. a. D. R. Soriano (Ed.), *Inside the Mind of the Entrepreneur: cognition, personality traits, intention, and gender behavior* (pp. 135-

147). Cham: Springer.

- Brinckmann, J., Salomo, S., & Gemuenden, H. G. (2011). Financial Management Competence of Founding Teams and Growth of New Technology-Based Firms. *Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice*, 35(2), 217-243.
- Bryant, P. T. (2014). Imprinting by design: The microfoundations of entrepreneurial adaptation. *Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice*, *38*(5), 1081-1102.
- Burton, M. D., & Beckman, C. M. (2007). Leaving a legacy: Position imprints and successor turnover in young firms. *American Sociological Review*, 72(2), 239-266.
- Burton, M. D., Sørensen, J. B., & Beckman, C. M. (2002). Coming from good stock: Career histories and new venture formation. In *Social structure and organizations revisited* (pp. 229-262): Emerald Group Publishing Limited.
- Carroll, G. R., & Hannan, M. T. (1989). Density dependence in the evolution of populations of newspaper organizations. *American Sociological Review*, 54(4), 524-541.
- Casson, M., Yeung, B., & Basu, A. (2008). *The Oxford handbook of entrepreneurship*: Oxford University.
- Chandler, G. N., & Lyon, D. W. (2001). *Entrepreneurial teams in new ventures: composition, turnover and performance.* Paper presented at the Academy of Management Proceedings, Washington, D.C.
- Charmaz, K. (2006). *Constructing grounded theory: A practical guide through qualitative research*. London: Sage Publications Ltd.
- Chiesa, V., & Piccaluga, A. (2000). Exploitation and diffusion of public research: the case of academic spin-off companies in Italy. *R&D Management*, 30(4), 329-340.
- Ciuchta, M. P., Gong, Y., Miner, A. S., Letwin, C., & Sadler, A. (2016). Imprinting and the progeny of university spin-offs. *The Journal of Technology Transfer*, *41*(5), 1113-1134.
- Clarke, A. (2005). *Situational analysis: Grounded theory after the postmodern turn*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Clarysse, B., & Moray, N. (2004). A process study of entrepreneurial team formation: the case of a research-based spin-off. *Journal of Business Venturing*, *19*(1), 55-79.
- Clarysse, B., Wright, M., Lockett, A., Van de Velde, E., & Vohora, A. (2005). Spinning out new ventures: a typology of incubation strategies from European research institutions. *Journal of Business Venturing*, 20(2), 183-216.
- Cohen, L. E. (2013). Assembling jobs: A model of how tasks are bundled into and across jobs. *Organization Science*, *24*(2), 432-454.
- Cohen, S., & Hochberg, Y. V. (2014). Accelerating startups: The seed accelerator

phenomenon. Working paper. University of Richmond.

- Colombo, M. G., & Grilli, L. (2005). Founders' human capital and the growth of new technology-based firms: A competence-based view. *Research Policy*, *34*(6), 795-816.
- Colombo, M. G., & Piva, E. (2012). Firms' genetic characteristics and competence-enlarging strategies: A comparison between academic and non-academic high-tech start-ups. *Research Policy*, *41*(1), 79-92.
- Colyvas, J. A., & Powell, W. W. (2007). From vulnerable to venerated: The institutionalization of academic entrepreneurship in the life sciences. *Research in the Sociology of Organizations*, 25(1), 219-259.
- Cooney, T. M. (2005). Editorial: What is an Entrepreneurial Team? *International Small Business Journal*, 23(3), 226-235.
- Corbin, J., & Strauss, A. (2008). *Basics of qualitative research: Techniques and procedures* for developing grounded theory. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Creswell, J. W., & Miller, D. L. (2000). Determining validity in qualitative inquiry. *Theory Into Practice*, *39*(3), 124-130.
- Czarniawska, B. (2014). Social science research: From field to desk. London: Sage Publications.
- de Jong, J. P., & Marsili, O. (2015). Founding a business inspired by close entrepreneurial ties: Does it matter for survival? *Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice*, *39*(5), 1005-1025.
- Di Gregorio, D., & Shane, S. (2003). Why do some universities generate more start-ups than others? *Research Policy*, *32*(2), 209-227.
- Diánez-González, J. P., & Camelo-Ordaz, C. (2016). How management team composition affects academic spin-offs' entrepreneurial orientation: the mediating role of conflict. *The Journal of Technology Transfer*, 41(3), 530-557.
- Diánez-González, J. P., del Carmen Camelo-Ordaz, M., & Ruiz-Navarro, J. (2016). Management Teams' Composition and Academic Spin-Offs' Entrepreneurial Orientation: A Theoretical Approach. In M. Franco (Ed.), *Entrepreneurship-Practice-Oriented Perspectives* (pp. 65-86): InTech.
- Djokovic, D., & Souitaris, V. (2008). Spinouts from academic institutions: a literature review with suggestions for further research. *The Journal of Technology Transfer, 33*(3), 225-247.
- Dokko, G., Wilk, S. L., & Rothbard, N. P. (2009). Unpacking prior experience: How career history affects job performance. *Organization Science*, *20*(1), 51-68.
- Druilhe, C., & Garnsey, E. (2004). Do academic spin-outs differ and does it matter? The

Journal of Technology Transfer, 29(3-4), 269-285.

- Eisenhardt, K. M. (1989). Building theories from case study research. *Academy of Management Review, 14*(4), 532-550.
- Eisenhardt, K. M. (2013). Top management teams and the performance of entrepreneurial firms. *Small Business Economics*, 40(4), 805-816.
- Eisenhardt, K. M., & Graebner, M. E. (2007). Theory building from cases: Opportunities and challenges. *Academy of Management Journal*, *50*(1), 25-32.
- Elster, J. (1999). *Alchemies of the Mind: Rationality and the Emotions*. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Ensley, M. D., & Hmieleski, K. M. (2005). A comparative study of new venture top management team composition, dynamics and performance between university-based and independent start-ups. *Research Policy*, 34(7), 1091-1105.
- European Commission. (2007). BioPolis Inventory and analysis of national public policies that stimulate biotechnology research, its exploitation and commercialisation by industry in Europe in the period 2002–2005. Retrieved from: <u>https://publications.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/8d0dcc9a-6ef9-4dcf-8cf7-7c2ebdf81d4c</u>
- European Startup Monitor (2015). Retrieved from: <u>http://europeanstartupmonitor.com/fileadmin/presse/download/esm\_2015.pdf</u> (accessed 10 March 2016).
- Feldman, M. P., & Francis, J. L. (2003). Fortune favours the prepared region: The case of entrepreneurship and the capitol region biotechnology cluster. *European Planning Studies*, 11(7), 765-788.
- Ferguson, R., & Olofsson, C. (2004). Science parks and the development of NTBFs—location, survival and growth. *The Journal of Technology Transfer*, 29(1), 5-17.
- Ferriani, S., Garnsey, E., & Lorenzoni, G. (2012). Continuity and change in a spin-off venture: the process of reimprinting. *Industrial and Corporate Change*, *21*(4), 1011-1048.
- Fini, R., Fu, K., Mathisen, M. T., Rasmussen, E., & Wright, M. (2017). Institutional determinants of university spin-off quantity and quality: a longitudinal, multilevel, cross-country study. *Small Business Economics*, 48(2), 361-391.
- Forbes, D. P., Borchert, P. S., Zellmer-Bruhn, M. E., & Sapienza, H. J. (2006). Entrepreneurial team formation: An exploration of new member addition. *Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice*, 30(2), 225-248.
- Forster, W., & Jansen, K. (2010). Co-creating new ventures: attraction, search, and uncertainty

in founding partnership formation. *Frontiers of Entrepreneurship Research, 30*(10), 1-15.

- Foss, N. J., & Lyngsie, J. (2014). The strategic organization of the entrepreneurial established firm. *Strategic Organization*, 12(3), 208-215.
- Francis, D. H., & Sandberg, W. R. (2000). Friendship within entrepreneurial teams and its association with team and venture performance. *Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice*, 25(2), 5-5.
- Fryges, H., & Wright, M. (2014). The origin of spin-offs: a typology of corporate and academic spin-offs. *Small Business Economics*, *43*(2), 245-259.
- Gabrielsson, J., Landström, H., & Brunsnes, E. T. (2006). A knowledge-based categorization of research-based spin-off creation. CIRCLE Working Paper Series, Paper no. 2006/06. Lund University, Lund.
- Gartner, W. B. (1989). "Who is an entrepreneur?" is the wrong question. *Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice*, 13(4), 47-67.
- Gartner, W. B., Shaver, K. G., Gatewood, E., & Katz, J. A. (1994). Finding the entrepreneur in entrepreneurship. *Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice*, *18*, 5-9.
- Graebner, M. E., Martin, J. A., & Roundy, P. T. (2012). Qualitative data: Cooking without a recipe. *Strategic Organization*, *10*(3), 276-284.
- Grønning, T. (2009). The Biotechnology Industry in Norway: A Marginal Sector or Future Core Activity? In J. Fagerberg, Mowery, D., and Verspagen, B (Ed.), *Innovation, Path Dependency, and Policy: The Norwegian Case* (pp. 235-263). Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press.
- Guenther, C., Oertel, S., & Walgenbach, P. (2016). It's All About Timing: Age-Dependent Consequences of Founder Exits and New Member Additions. *Entrepreneurship Theory* and Practice, 40(4), 843-865.
- Hambrick, D. C., & Mason, P. A. (1984). Upper echelons: The organization as a reflection of its top managers. *Academy of Management Review*, 9(2), 193-206.
- Han, Y., Zheng, E., & Xu, M. (2014). The influence from the past: Organizational imprinting and firms' compliance with social insurance policies in China. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 122(1), 65-77.
- Harper, D. A. (2008). Towards a theory of entrepreneurial teams. *Journal of Business Venturing*, 23(6), 613-626.
- Heirman, A., & Clarysse, B. (2004). How and why do research-based start-ups differ at founding? A resource-based configurational perspective. *The Journal of Technology*

Transfer, 29(3-4), 247-268.

- Hellerstedt, K. (2009). *The composition of new venture teams: Its dynamics and consequences.* (Doctoral Dissertation), Jönköping University, Jönköping, Sweden.
- Higgins, M. C. (2005). Career imprints: Creating leaders across an industry. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Hine, D., & Kapeleris, J. (2006). Innovation and entrepreneurship in biotechnology, an international perspective: Concepts, theories and cases: Cheltenham, UK: Edward Elgar Publishing.
- Hoholm, T., & Araujo, L. (2011). Studying innovation processes in real-time: The promises and challenges of ethnography. *Industrial Marketing Management*, *40*(6), 933-939.
- Honoré, F. E. M. (2015). Entrepreneurial teams' human capital: From its formation to its impact on the performance of technological new ventures. (Doctoral Dissertation), University of Minnesota,
- Hormiga, E., Hancock, C., & Jaría, N. (2017). Going it Alone or Working as Part of a Team: The Impact of Human Capital on Entrepreneurial Decision Making. *Journal of Evolutionary Studies in Business*, 2(1), 203-231.
- Hoye, K., & Pries, F. (2009). 'Repeat commercializers,'the 'habitual entrepreneurs' of university-industry technology transfer. *Technovation*, 29(10), 682-689.
- Hsu, D. H., & Kenney, M. (2005). Organizing venture capital: the rise and demise of American Research & Development Corporation, 1946–1973. *Industrial and Corporate Change*, 14(4), 579-616.
- Huyghe, A., Knockaert, M., Wright, M., & Piva, E. (2014). Technology transfer offices as boundary spanners in the pre-spin-off process: the case of a hybrid model. *Small Business Economics*, 43(2), 289-307.
- Huynh, T., Patton, D., Arias-Aranda, D., & Molina-Fernández, L. M. (2017). University spinoff's performance: Capabilities and networks of founding teams at creation phase. *Journal of Business Research*, 78, 10-22.
- Jevnaker, B. H., and Misganaw, B.A. (2015). *Entrepreneurial teams what are they? On foundational assumptions and methodological avenues*. Paper presented at the 15th European Academy of Management Conference, Warsaw, Poland.
- Jin, L., Madison, K., Kraiczy, N. D., Kellermanns, F. W., Crook, T. R., & Xi, J. (2017). Entrepreneurial Team Composition Characteristics and New Venture Performance: A Meta-Analysis. *Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice*, 41(5), 743-771.

Johnson, V. (2007). What is organizational imprinting? Cultural entrepreneurship in the

founding of the Paris Opera. American Journal of Sociology, 113(1), 97-127.

- Jung, H., Vissa, B., & Pich, M. (2017). How Do Entrepreneurial Founding Teams Allocate Task Positions? Academy of Management Journal, 60(1), 264-294.
- Kacperczyk, A. J. (2009). Inside or outside: The social mechanisms of entrepreneurship choices. Evidence from the mutual fund industry. (Doctoral Dissertation), University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI.
- Kamm, J. B., Shuman, J. C., Seeger, J. A., & Nurick, A. J. (1990). Entrepreneurial teams in new venture creation: A research agenda. *Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice*, 14(4), 7-17.
- Katz, J., & Gartner, W. B. (1988). Properties of emerging organizations. Academy of Management Review, 13(3), 429-441.
- Kenney, M., & Patton, D. (2009). Reconsidering the Bayh-Dole Act and the current university invention ownership model. *Research Policy*, 38(9), 1407-1422.
- Kim, P. H., Aldrich, H. E., & Ruef, M. (2005). Fruits of co-laboring: Effects of entrepreneurial team stability on the organizational founding process. *Frontiers of Entrepreneurship Research*, 25, 81-92.
- Kimberly, J. R. (1979). Issues in the creation of organizations: Initiation, innovation, and institutionalization. Academy of Management Journal, 22(3), 437-457.
- King, N. (2004). Using templates in the thematic analysis of text. In C. Cassell, and Symon, G. (Ed.), *Essential guide to qualitative methods in organizational research* (pp. 256-270). London: Sage Publications.
- Kirby, D. A. (2006). Creating entrepreneurial universities in the UK: Applying entrepreneurship theory to practice. *The Journal of Technology Transfer*, 31(5), 599-603.
- Kirschenhofer, F., & Lechner, C. (2012). Performance drivers of serial entrepreneurs: Entrepreneurial and team experience. *International Journal of Entrepreneurial Behavior & Research*, 18(3), 305-329.
- Klotz, A. C., Hmieleski, K. M., Bradley, B. H., & Busenitz, L. W. (2014). New venture teams: A review of the literature and roadmap for future research. *Journal of Management*, 40(1), 226-255.
- Kogut, B. (1993). Learning, or the importance of being inert: Country imprinting and international competition. In Ghoshal, S. and Westney, E. (Eds.), *Organization theory and the multinational corporation* (pp. 136-154). New York: St Martin's Press.

Kreiner, K., & Mouritsen, J. (2005). The analytical interview - relevance beyond reflexivity.

In S. Tengblad, R. a. Solli, & B. Czarniawska (Eds.), *The art of science* (pp. 153-176). Malmø: Liber and Copenhagen Business School Press.

- Kriauciunas, A., & Shinkle, G. (2008). Organizational imprinting: Informing firm behavior in domestic and international contexts. Purdue CIBER Working Papers. Paper 58.
- Kvale, S. (1996). InterViews: An introduction to qualitative research writing. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Langley, A. (1999). Strategies for theorizing from process data. *Academy of Management Review*, 24(4), 691-710.
- Langley, A. (2009). Studying processes in and around organizations. In D. Buchanan & A. Bryman (Eds.), Sage handbook of organizational research methods (pp. 409-429). London: Sage Publications.
- Leary, M. M., & DeVaughn, M. L. (2009). Entrepreneurial team characteristics that influence the successful launch of a new venture. *Management Research News*, *32*(6), 567-579.
- Lenoir, T., & Giannella, E. (2006). Mapping the impact of federally funded extra-university research and development on the emergence of self-sustaining knowledge domains: The case of microarray technologies. Paper presented at the Academy of Management Conference, Atlanta, USA.
- Leung, A., Foo, M. D., & Chaturvedi, S. (2013). Imprinting effects of founding core teams on HR values in new ventures. *Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice*, *37*(1), 87-106.
- Lim, J. Y. K., Busenitz, L. W., & Chidambaram, L. (2013). New venture teams and the quality of business opportunities identified: Faultlines between subgroups of founders and investors. *Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice*, 37(1), 47-67.
- Lockett, A., Siegel, D., Wright, M., & Ensley, M. D. (2005). The creation of spin-off firms at public research institutions: Managerial and policy implications. *Research Policy*, 34(7), 981-993.
- Lockett, A., & Wright, M. (2005). Resources, capabilities, risk capital and the creation of university spin-out companies. *Research Policy*, *34*(7), 1043-1057.
- Lockett, A., Wright, M., & Wild, A. (2015). The institutionalization of third stream activities in UK higher education: the role of discourse and metrics. *British Journal of Management*, 26(1), 78-92.
- Majumdar, M., & Kiran, V. (2012). Imbibing Social Entrepreneurship in Biotechnology. Business Systems Review, 1(1), 27-38.
- Marquis, C. (2003). The pressure of the past: Network imprinting in intercorporate communities. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 48(4), 655-689.

- Marquis, C., & Tilcsik, A. (2013). Imprinting: Toward a multilevel theory. Academy of Management Annals, 7(1), 195-245.
- Martinez, M. A., Yang, T., & Aldrich, H. E. (2011). Entrepreneurship as an evolutionary process: Research progress and challenges. *Entrepreneurship Research Journal*, *1*(1).
- Mathias, B. D., Williams, D. W., & Smith, A. R. (2015). Entrepreneurial inception: The role of imprinting in entrepreneurial action. *Journal of Business Venturing*, *30*(1), 11-28.
- Milanov, H., & Fernhaber, S. A. (2009). The impact of early imprinting on the evolution of new venture networks. *Journal of Business Venturing*, 24(1), 46-61.
- Miner, A. S. (1991). Organizational evolution and the social ecology of jobs. American Sociological Review, 56(6), 772-785.
- Moray, N., & Clarysse, B. (2005). Institutional change and resource endowments to sciencebased entrepreneurial firms. *Research Policy*, 34(7), 1010-1027.
- Mosey, S., Guerrero, M., & Greenman, A. (2017). Technology entrepreneurship research opportunities: insights from across Europe. *The Journal of Technology Transfer*, 42(1), 1-9.
- Mustar, P., Renault, M., Colombo, M. G., Piva, E., Fontes, M., Lockett, A., Wright, M., Clarysse, B. and Moray, N. (2006). Conceptualising the heterogeneity of researchbased spin-offs: A multi-dimensional taxonomy. *Research Policy*, 35(2), 289-308.
- Mäkelä, M. M., & Maula, M. V. (2008). Attracting cross-border venture capital: the role of a local investor. *Entrepreneurship and Regional Development*, 20(3), 237-257.
- Ndonzuau, F. N., Pirnay, F., & Surlemont, B. (2002). A stage model of academic spin-off creation. *Technovation*, 22(5), 281-289.
- Nicolaou, N., & Birley, S. (2003). Academic networks in a trichotomous categorisation of university spinouts. *Journal of Business Venturing*, 18(3), 333-359.
- Norwegian Ministry of Education and Research. (2012). *Strategy 2011-2020 National Strategy for Biotechnology: For the future of biotechnology, health and the environment.* (F-4271 E).
- O'Shea, R. P., Fitzgerald, C., Chugh, H., & Allen, T. J. (2014). University-based entrepreneurship: A synthesis of the literature. In T. J. a. O. S. Allen, Rory P (Ed.), *Building Technology Transfer within Research Universities: An Entrepreneurial Approach* (pp. 33-59). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Oliver, A. L. (2004). Biotechnology entrepreneurial scientists and their collaborations. *Research Policy*, 33(4), 583-597.
- O'shea, R. P., Allen, T. J., Chevalier, A., & Roche, F. (2005). Entrepreneurial orientation,

technology transfer and spinoff performance of US universities. *Research Policy*, 34(7), 994-1009.

- O'Shea, R. P., Allen, T. J., Morse, K. P., O'Gorman, C., & Roche, F. (2007). Delineating the anatomy of an entrepreneurial university: the Massachusetts Institute of Technology experience. *R&D Management*, 37(1), 1-16.
- Owen-Smith, J., & Powell, W. W. (2003). The expanding role of university patenting in the life sciences: assessing the importance of experience and connectivity. *Research Policy*, 32(9), 1695-1711.
- Owen-Smith, J., & Powell, W. W. (2004). Knowledge networks as channels and conduits: The effects of spillovers in the Boston biotechnology community. *Organization Science*, *15*(1), 5-21.
- Patton, M. Q. (2002). *Qualitative research and evaluation methods* (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications.
- Perrow, C. (1999). Organizing to reduce the vulnerabilities of complexity. *Journal of Contingencies and Crisis Management*, 7(3), 150-155.
- Pettigrew, A. M. (1990). Longitudinal field research on change: Theory and practice. *Organization Science*, 1(3), 267-292.
- Phan, P. H., Siegel, D. S., & Wright, M. (2005). Science parks and incubators: observations, synthesis and future research. *Journal of Business Venturing*, *20*(2), 165-182.
- Pisano, G. P. (2006). *Science business: The promise, the reality, and the future of biotech*: Harvard Business Press.
- Powell, W. W., White, D. R., Koput, K. W., & Owen-Smith, J. (2005). Network dynamics and field evolution: The growth of interorganizational collaboration in the life sciences. *American Journal of Sociology*, 110(4), 1132-1205.
- Pratt, M. G. (2009). From the editors: For the lack of a boilerplate: Tips on writing up (and reviewing) qualitative research. *Academy of Management Journal*, *52*(5), 856-862.
- Rasmussen, E., Bulanova, O., Jensen, A., & Clausen, T. (2012). *The impact of science-based entrepreneurial firms - a literature review and policy synthesis*. NF-rapport nr. 3/2012
- Rasmussen, E., & Wright, M. (2015). How can universities facilitate academic spin-offs? An entrepreneurial competency perspective. *The Journal of Technology Transfer*, 40(5), 782-799.
- Raynard, M., Lounsbury, M., & Greenwood, R. (2013). Legacies of logics: Sources of community variation in CSR implementation in China. In M. Lounsbury & E. Boxenbaum (Eds.), *Research in the sociology of organizations: Institutional Logics in*

Action (pp. 243-276). Bingley: Emerald Group Publishing Limited.

- Rizzo, U. (2015). Why do scientists create academic spin-offs? The influence of the context. *The Journal of Technology Transfer*, 40(2), 198-226.
- Roberts, E. B. (1991). *Entrepreneurs in high technology: Lessons from MIT and beyond:* Oxford University Press.
- Rothaermel, F. T., Agung, S. D., & Jiang, L. (2007). University entrepreneurship: a taxonomy of the literature. *Industrial and Corporate Change*, *16*(4), 691-791.
- Ruef, M. (2010). *The entrepreneurial group: Social identities, relations, and collective action:* Princeton University Press.
- Ruef, M., Aldrich, H. E., & Carter, N. M. (2003). The structure of founding teams: homophily, strong ties, and isolation among US entrepreneurs. *American Sociological Review*, 68(2), 195-222.
- Saldaña, J. (2015). The coding manual for qualitative researchers: London: Sage Publications.
- Sandström, C., Wennberg, K., Wallin, M. W., & Zherlygina, Y. (2016). Public policy for academic entrepreneurship initiatives: a review and critical discussion. *The Journal of Technology Transfer*, 1-25. doi:10.1007/s10961-016-9536-x
- Schjoedt, L., Monsen, E., Pearson, A., Barnett, T., & Chrisman, J. J. (2013). New venture and family business teams: Understanding team formation, composition, behaviors, and performance. *Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice*, 37(1), 1-15.
- Schneiberg, M. (2002). Organizational heterogeneity and the production of new forms:
  Politics, social movements and mutual companies in American fire insurance, 1900–1930. In M Lounsbury & M. Ventresca, (Eds.), *Research in the Sociology of Organizations* (Vol. 19, pp. 39-89): Emerald Group Publishing Limited.
- Schoar, A., & Zuo, L. (2011). Shaped by booms and busts: How the economy impacts CEO careers and management styles. NBER Working Papers, Paper no. 17590. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.nber.org/papers/w17590.pdf</u>
- Schumpeter, J. A. (1934). *The theory of economic development: An inquiry into profits, capital, credit, interest, and the business cycle* (Vol. 55): Transaction publishers.
- Schumpeter, J. A. (1939). Business cycles: a theoretical, historical, and statistical analysis of the capitalist process: McGraw-Hill.
- Shane, S. (2001). Technology regimes and new firm formation. *Management Science*, 47(9), 1173-1190.
- Shane, S. (2003). *A general theory of entrepreneurship: The individual-opportunity nexus:* Edward Elgar Publishing.

- Shane, S. (2004a). Academic entrepreneurship: University spinoffs and wealth creation: Edward Elgar Publishing.
- Shane, S. (2004b). Encouraging university entrepreneurship? The effect of the Bayh-Dole Act on university patenting in the United States. *Journal of Business Venturing*, 19(1), 127-151.
- Shane, S., Dolmans, S. A., Jankowski, J., Reymen, I. M., & Romme, A. G. L. (2015). Academic entrepreneurship: Which inventors do technology licensing officers prefer for spinoffs? *The Journal of Technology Transfer*, 40(2), 273-292.
- Shane, S., & Stuart, T. (2002). Organizational endowments and the performance of university start-ups. *Management Science*, 48(1), 154-170.
- Shane, S., & Venkataraman, S. (2000). The promise of entrepreneurship as a field of research. *Academy of Management Review*, 25(1), 217-226.
- Shimasaki, C. D. (2009). *The Business of Bioscience: What Goes Into Making a Biotechnology Product:* Springer Science & Business Media.
- Shinkle, G. A., & Kriauciunas, A. P. (2012). The impact of current and founding institutions on strength of competitive aspirations in transition economies. *Strategic Management Journal*, 33(4), 448-458.
- Shrader, R., & Siegel, D. S. (2007). Assessing the relationship between human capital and firm performance: evidence from technology-based new ventures. *Entrepreneurship Theory* and Practice, 31(6), 893-908.
- Siegel, D. S., & Wright, M. (2015a). University technology transfer offices, licensing, and start-ups. In A. N. Link, Siegel, D., and Wright, M. (Ed.), *Chicago Handbook of University Technology Transfer and Academic Entrepreneurship* (pp. 1-40). Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Siegel, D. S., & Wright, M. (2015b). Academic Entrepreneurship: Time for a Rethink? British Journal of Management, 26(4), 582-595.
- Simsek, Z., Fox, B. C., & Heavey, C. (2015). "What's past is prologue" A framework, review, and future directions for organizational research on imprinting. *Journal of Management*, 41(1), 288-317.
- Smith, B. R. (2007). Entrepreneurial team formation: The effects of technological intensity and decision making on organizational emergence. (Doctoral Dissertation), University of Cincinnati.
- Steffens, P., Terjesen, S., & Davidsson, P. (2012). Birds of a feather get lost together: new venture team composition and performance. *Small Business Economics*, *39*(3), 727-

743.

- Stinchcombe, A. L. (1965). Social structure and Organizations. In G. J. March (Ed.), Handbook of organizations (pp. 142-193). Chicago: Rand McNally.
- Stuart, T. E., Ozdemir, S. Z., & Ding, W. W. (2007). Vertical alliance networks: The case of university–biotechnology–pharmaceutical alliance chains. *Research Policy*, 36(4), 477-498.
- Talaia, M., & Mascherpa, S. (2011). Entrepreneurial Team and Performance in Lombardy SMEs: An Empirical Study. *IUP Journal of Entrepreneurship Development*, 8(3), 6-22.
- Teal, E. J., & Hofer, C. W. (2003). The determinants of new venture success: strategy, industry structure, and the founding entrepreneurial team. *The Journal of Private Equity*, 6(4), 38-51.
- Tilcsik, A. (2014). Imprint–environment fit and performance: How organizational munificence at the time of hire affects subsequent job performance. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 59(4), 639-668.
- Tornikoski, E., & Renko, M. (2014). Timely Creation of New Organizations: The Imprinting Effects of Entrepreneurs' Initial Founding Decisions. *M@ n@ gement, 17*(3), 193-213.
- Van de Ven, A. H. (1992). Suggestions for studying strategy process: A research note. *Strategic Management Journal, 13*(5), 169-188.
- Van de Ven, A. H., & Poole, M. S. (1995). Explaining development and change in organizations. Academy of Management Review, 20(3), 510-540.
- Van de Ven, A. H., & Poole, M. S. (2005). Alternative approaches for studying organizational change. Organization Studies, 26(9), 1377-1404.
- Vanacker, T., Manigart, S., & Meuleman, M. (2014). Path-Dependent Evolution Versus Intentional Management of Investment Ties in Science-Based Entrepreneurial Firms. *Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice*, 38(3), 671-690.
- Vanaelst, I., Clarysse, B., Wright, M., Lockett, A., Moray, N., & S'Jegers, R. (2006). Entrepreneurial team development in academic spinouts: An examination of team heterogeneity. *Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice*, 30(2), 249-271.
- Visintin, F., & Pittino, D. (2014). Founding team composition and early performance of university—Based spin-off companies. *Technovation*, 34(1), 31-43.
- Vissa, B., & Chacar, A. S. (2009). Leveraging ties: the contingent value of entrepreneurial teams' external advice networks on Indian software venture performance. *Strategic Management Journal*, 30(11), 1179-1191.

- Vohora, A., Wright, M., & Lockett, A. (2004). Critical junctures in the development of university high-tech spinout companies. *Research Policy*, 33(1), 147-175.
- Wasserman, N. (2012). *The founder's dilemmas: Anticipating and avoiding the pitfalls that can sink a startup*: Princeton University Press.
- Weber, M. (1968). *Economy and society; an outline of interpretive sociology*. Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Weisz, N., Vassolo, R. S., & Cooper, A. C. (2004). A theoretical and empirical assessment of the social capital of nascent entrepreneurial teams. Paper presented at the Academy of Management Proceedings, New Orleans, LO.
- Welter, F., & Gartner, W. B. (2016). *A research agenda for entrepreneurship and context*. Cheltenham, UK: Edward Elgar Publishing.
- West, G. P. (2007). Collective cognition: When entrepreneurial teams, not individuals, make decisions. *Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice*, *31*(1), 77-102.
- Whittington, K. B., Owen-Smith, J., & Powell, W. W. (2009). Networks, propinquity, and innovation in knowledge-intensive industries. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, 54(1), 90-122.
- Wright, M., Hmieleski, K. M., Siegel, D. S., & Ensley, M. D. (2007). The role of human capital in technological entrepreneurship. *Entrepreneurship Theory and Practice*, 31(6), 791-806.
- Wright, M., Lockett, A., Clarysse, B., & Binks, M. (2006). University spin-out companies and venture capital. *Research Policy*, 35(4), 481-501.
- Wright, M., Vohora, A., & Lockett, A. (2004). The formation of high-tech university spinouts: the role of joint ventures and venture capital investors. *The Journal of Technology Transfer*, 29(3-4), 287-310.
- Yin, R. (1994). Case study research: Design and methods. Beverly Hills, CA: Sage publishing.
- Yin, R. (2003). Applications of Case Study Research (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Yin, R. (2014). *Case Study Research. Design and Methods* (Fifth ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Zahra, S. A. (2007). Contextualizing theory building in entrepreneurship research. Journal of Business Venturing, 22(3), 443-452.
- Zahra, S. A., & Wiklund, J. (2010). The effect of top management team characteristics on product innovation among new ventures: the moderating role of behavioral integration.
   Paper presented at the Academy of Management Conference, Montréal, Canada.

Zahra, S. A., Wright, M., & Abdelgawad, S. G. (2014). Contextualization and the advancement

of entrepreneurship research. International Small Business Journal, 32(5), 479-500.

- Zheng, Y. (2012). Unlocking founding team prior shared experience: A transactive memory system perspective. *Journal of Business Venturing*, 27(5), 577-591.
- Zhou, W., Hu, H., & Zey, M. (2015). Team composition of new venture founding teams: does personality matter? *International Journal of Entrepreneurial Behavior & Research*, 21(5), 673-689.
- Zhou, W., & Rosini, E. (2015). Entrepreneurial Team Diversity and Performance: Toward an Integrated Model. *Entrepreneurship Research Journal*, 5(1), 31-60.

# Appendices

## Appendix 1 – Guideline for interviews with ET members

Introducing ourselves and our research project ...

#### **Background information**

- > Could you tell us about your background and experience before you co-found .....?
- > Was this your first ever attempt to establish an independent venture?
  - $\checkmark$  If no, what were the other ventures that you have created or supported?

#### The business idea and the formation of the ET

- Could you tell us about how the idea behind the venture was originated and developed?
- ➤ What about the founding team?
  - ✓ How did you meet each other for the first time?
  - ✓ When did you start discussing about forming a venture together?
  - ✓ What were the most important events during the early stages of the venture founding process?
  - ✓ Did you write any business plan?
    - If yes, what was the main goal you had in mind while preparing it?
    - If no, why?
  - ✓ Did you incorporate or sign a partnership agreement with the co-founder(s)? When?
- ➤ Was there any other possible alternative than establishing a new venture to develop the "business idea" further?
  - ✓ If yes, why did you decide to establish an independent venture?
  - ✓ Who was involved financially at the beginning and/or throughout the process?
  - ✓ How did you get in touch with those financers?
  - ✓ Which external stakeholders helped you in developing the idea and the venture further?
- > What were you looking for once you decided to launch this venture?
  - ✓ Cash, legal/financial assistance, scientific/technical assistance, managerial assistance, other
- Are (were) there actors who are not part of the founding team that played or playing important role in the development of the venture? How?

#### Goal, vision and identity

- When you started the venture, what was the main aim or aspiration you had in your mind?
  - ✓ As an individual and/or as a team?
  - ✓ Was there any change in the aim during the process?
- ➤ Was the vision or goal set by both the founders the same from the beginning to the end?

✓ If there was a difference what was it and how did you solve it?

#### Development of the team/idea/business

- Are there individuals who helped in the development of the idea or the venture but eventually not part of the founding team?
- > What criteria do you use in selecting team members at the beginning?
- Were there resources that you think were important to start the venture but you did not have access to?
  - ✓ If yes, did you manage to secure them through another means? If yes, how?
- While deciding to work with the co-founder(s) were there any criteria that were particularly important to you?

#### Team members' entry and exit

- How many of the founding team members are still in the venture? If some of them have left, what was the reason? If you add some since then, why?
- Were the criteria used in selecting additional members different from the one that you used at the beginning to create the team?
- Who made the decision regarding addition and reduction of team members through time?

#### Mode of operation for the team

- ➢ How often do you meet (the team members)?
  - $\checkmark$  Is the trend the same since the first day up to now?
  - $\checkmark$  If there are changes what are they and why (how) was that happening?
- > Are all members of the team living in Oslo? Norway? EU?
  - ✓ If some of the members are not living in Oslo or Norway have you ever considered substituting them with someone in Norway? Why?
- > How do you think is that affecting the day-to-day activities of the team?

#### Ownership

- Equity share distribution was it discussed and agreed from the very beginning or was it something that has been dealt with at the later stage?
  - ✓ If later, at which stage do you discussed that?
- What was the basis for the equity distribution between the founding team members?
   ✓ If the equity distribution was not equal what was the basis for doing so?
- Who owns most of the shares, and why? (including the change through time, if there is any)

#### Roles

- Was there a division of labor or responsibility between you and the other cofounder(s) from the very beginning?
  - ✓ If yes, what was that and how was it assigned?
  - ✓ Did the responsibility change over time? If yes, how and why?

#### Process of problems and solutions

- ➤ Is there any principle or value that you think was an important pillar during the establishment of the venture and that has been there all the time throughout the venture? Or changed over time?
  - ✓ If changed why and how?
- Are (were) there topics/issues that you think twice before you share it to the cofounder(s) and the rest of the team?
  - ✓ Why was that?
- ➤ Was there a situation where the team had disagreements about the way the venture operates?
  - $\checkmark$  If yes, what was the cause and how did you solve it?

## Link with previous job

- Could you tell us about the role of your previous job in the development of the idea and the formation of the new venture?
- ➤ Were (are) you working full time for the venture?
  - ✓ If yes, since when and for how long?
  - ✓ If no, why didn't you want to work full time there?
- What were the factors that influence you to start the venture together with the cofounder(s) instead of doing it alone?

#### Source of financing and team stability

- > Where is the major source of financing for your venture?
- ➤ Is it the same since its establishment?
  - ✓ If yes, have you ever tried to get or consider to get a different source of financing, and why?
  - ✓ If no, what has changed in the venture since the coming of the "different source of finance(r)?

#### The future

- > Do you have a plan to establish another venture?
  - ✓ If yes, will you do it with others or alone? Why?
- If you get a chance to go back and do it again, is there anything that you would have done differently?

#### Challenges and prospects

- What do you think is the biggest challenge for teams (or ventures) working in the life sciences sector in Norway? What has been improved since the establishment of your venture?
- Do you think that the team is successful so far? If so, how do you define success as a team? What do you think is the critical factor for success for teams working in the life sciences industry?
- > If you get a second chance to create the team again, what would have been changed?

# Appendix 2 - Guideline for interviews with former and current CEOs of Technology Transfer Offices

Introducing our research project and objectives ...

#### Background

- Background information
  - ✓ Can you tell us about your background?

#### Characteristics of ventures in the technology transfer office

- > How do you classify ventures included under [TTOX's] portfolio?
  - ✓ stage of development
  - $\checkmark$  specific technology they are using, or
  - ✓ role played by the TTO in the founding of the ventures
- What characterizes young ventures where [TTOx] was involved? What are typical ones and tell us about the deviants?

## Identifying opportunities

- ➢ How do you identify opportunities for commercialization? For example, was it the employees who should always approach [TTOx] or vice versa? Was there any difference on this regard between patented and non-patented ideas?
- ➤ In which activities is/was [TTOx] involved?
- ➢ How is/was the intellectual property right divided between [TTOx] and the inventor(s)?
- ➢ If an inventor has a position in different public institutes, how is/was the ownership and involvement of different actors regulated?

#### Resource endowment:

- > What was/is the main source funding for [TTOx]?
- How do you allocate resources? Do you give special preference for teams or individual founders?
- How was the TTO's involvement in identifying, selecting and recruiting individuals to develop the technology further?
- ➤ Was/Is there a change in the way [TTOx] operates since its establishment? If yes, how and why?
- Licensing Vs Spin-off how do you make the decision to license or create a spin-off, if [TTOx] has any power to do so?

# About teams in the spin-offs

- Could you tell us, approximately, how many of the ventures in the TTO's portfolio are/were founded by more than one person?
- Could you tell us some examples of ventures in life sciences that have more than one founder? Both successful and may be relatively not?
  - ✓ How was the venture founding process in those ventures?

- ➢ How was/is the movement of people from [TTOx] to the ventures (both permanently and temporarily)?
- ➤ Is there a pattern that you have noticed regarding the role of teams in the establishment of new ventures where [TTOx] is involved?

#### Challenges and opportunities

- ➤ What do you think is the most important factor for newly formed (or to be formed) ventures in life science to succeed? And why?
- What do you think is the biggest challenge for teams (or ventures) working in the life science sector in Norway in general, and in the area where [TTOx] was/is involved in particular?

#### Suggestions for cases

- Have you ever worked with team(s) who wanted to establish a venture at any time of your career? If yes, what do you think is special about those teams?
- > Could you suggest us ventures in your portfolio that are/were founded by ETs?

#### Appendix 3 – Summary of secondary data type and sources

The following tables show some of the secondary material collected about each case. This list, however, does not include the data obtained from the website of the ventures which we visited regularly from 2013 to 2017. The data we obtained from the business registry database <u>www.proff.no</u> is also not included in the tables.

Team	Type of data	Number of	Total number
(Venture)		documents	of pages
Gamma	Patent lists	1	7
	Media coverage	4	14
	Total	5	21
Delta	LinkedIn	5	17
	Company presentations	4	44
	Media coverage/press	9	32
	release		
	Total	18	93
Epsilon	Annual reports	3	108
-			
	Prospectus	3	333
	Minutes and notices from	3	36
	annual meetings		
	Linkedin account of	4	21
	individuals involved		
	Presentations by the	20	348
	company		
	Press release	5	10
	Patent list	1	7
	Media/other websites	5	5
	coverage		
	Total	44	868
Zeta	LinkedIn	8	28
	Media Coverage	2	4
	Total	10	32
Eta	LinkedIn accounts	9	27
	Media coverage/press	7	17
	release		
	Total	16	44
Theta	LinkedIn	7	31
	Presentations by the	7	187
	company		
	Media coverage	4	11
	Minutes and notices from	2	15
	annual meetings		
	Total	18	244

Table 1. Data from the ventures created by the teams

TTO/or other	Type of data	Number of	Total number
source		documents	of pages
TTO3	Presentations	3	86
	Media coverage	4	14
	Total	5	100
TTO1	Annual reports	2	30
	Total	2	30
TTO4	Presentation	2	66
	Annual report	1	8
	Media report	1	1
	Total	4	75
Authorities	Letters/decisions	3	16
	Total	3	16
External	Innovation Norway	1	40
reports about	report (evaluation)		
the life science	Other documents and	7	498
sector Norway	research reports		
	Total	8	538
Total		22	759

Table 2. Secondary data obtained from TTOs and other sources

# Series of Dissertations

#### 2018

10/2018	<i>Bisrat Agegnehu Misganaw</i> On entrepreneurial teams and their formation in science-based industries
9/2018	Martin Blomhoff Holm Consumption
8/2018	Helene Lie Røhr Essays on decision making dynamics in politics and consumer choice
7/2018	Hoang Ho Are Human Resource Management (HRM) Systems Good or Bad for Employee Well-Being?: An Investigation of the Well-being Paradox from the Mutual Gains and Critical Perspectives
6/2018	Rannveig Røste Innovation in Public Services: Wicked Problems and Multi-layered Solutions
5/2018	Mathias Hansson The Complex Simplicity of Patterns of Action: Organizational Routines as Source of Adaptation and Performance
4/2018	Mariia Koval Antecedents and Consequences of Unplanned Alliance Terminations
3/2018	<i>Maximilian Rohrer</i> Three Essays in Financial Economics
2/2018	<i>Viacheslav lurkov</i> The role of alliance networks for firms' geographic scope and performance: A structural embeddedness perspective
1/2018	Huy-Vu Nguyen Wealth Inequality
2017	
14/2017	Mirha Suangic Aspirations and Daring Confrontations: Investigating the Relationship between Employees' Aspirational Role-Identities and Problem-Oriented Voice
13/2017	Beniamino Callegari A heterodox theoretical interpretation
12/2017	Sepideh Khayati Zahiri Essays on Predictive Ability of Macroeconomic Variables and Commodity Prices
11/2017	<i>Tonje Hungnes</i> Reorganizing healthcare services: Sensemaking and organizing innovation
10/2017	<i>Eileen Fugelsnes</i> From backstage to consensus: A study of the Norwegian pension reform process

9/2017	Knut-Eric Neset Joslin Experimental Markets with Frictions
8/2017	Sumaya AlBalooshi Switching between Resources: Psychosocial Resources as Moderators of the Impact of Powerlessness on Cognition and Behavior
7/2017	<i>Zongwei Lu</i> Three essays on auction theory and contest theory
6/2017	<i>Frode Martin Nordvik</i> Oil Extraction and The Macroeconomy
5/2017	<i>Elizabeth Solberg</i> Adapting to Changing Job Demands: A Broadcast Approach to Understanding Self- Regulated Adaptive Performance and Cultivating it in Situated Work Settings
4/2017	Natalia Bodrug Essays on economic choices and cultural values
3/2017	<i>Vegard Høghaug Larsen</i> Drivers of the business cycle: Oil, news and uncertainty
2/2017	Nikolay Georgiev Use of Word Categories with Psychological Relevance Predicts Prominence in Online Social Networks
1/2017	Sigmund Valaker Breakdown of Team Cognition and Team Performance: Examining the influence of media and overconfidence on mutual understanding, shared situation awareness and contextualization
2016	
12/2016	Xiaobei Wang Strategizing in Logistics Networks: The role of Logistics Service Providers as mediators and network facilitators
11/2016	<i>Prosper Ameh Kwei-Narh</i> A mid-range theory of monitoring behaviors, shared task mental models, and team performance within dynamic settings
10/2016	Anton Diachenko Ownership type, performance, and context: Study of institutional and industrial owners
9/2016	Ranvir S. Rai Innovation in Practice: A Practice-Theoretical Exploration of Discontinuous Service Innovations
8/2016	Gordana Abramovic Effective Diversity Management on the Line - Who and How? On the role of line managers in organisations with a diverse workforce
7/2016	Mohammad Ejaz Why do some service innovations succeed while others fail? A comparative case study of managing innovation processes of two internet-based aggregation financial services at Finn.no (Penger.no)

6/2016	Asmund Rygh Corporate governance and international business: Essays on multinational enterprises, ownership, finance and institutions
5/2016	Chen Qu Three Essays on Game Theory and Patent-Pool Formation
4/2016	<i>Arash Aloosh</i> Three Essays in International Finance
3/2016	<i>John-Erik Mathisen</i> Elaborating and Implemental Mindsets in Business-related Behavior: An Investigation of the Interface between Cognition and Action. How goals and plans emerge and relate to cognition and action in business.
2/2016	Øyvind Nilsen Aas Essays in industrial organization and search theory
1/2016	<i>Dominque Kost</i> Understanding Transactive Memory Systems in Virtual Teams: The role of integration and differentiation, task dependencies and routines
2015	
8/2015	Andreea Mitrache Macroeconomic Factors and Asset Prices – An Empirical Investigation
7/2015	Lene Pettersen Working in Tandem: A Longitudinal Study of the Interplay of Working Practices and Social Enterprise Platforms in the Multinational Workplace
6/2015	Di Cui Three Essays on Investor Recognition and Mergers & Acquisitions
5/2015	Katja Maria Hydle Cross border practices: Transnational Practices in Professional Service Firms
4/2014	<i>leva Martinkenaité-Pujanauskiené</i> Evolutionary and power perspectives on headquarters-subsidiary knowledge transfer: The role of disseminative and absorptive capacities
3/2015	<i>Tarje Gaustad</i> The Perils of Self-Brand Connections: Consumer Response to Changes in Brand Image
2/2015	Jakob Utgård Organizational form, local market structure and corporate social performance in retail
1/2015	Drago Bergholt Shocks and Transmission Channels in Multi-Sector Small Open Economies
2014	
13/2014	Nam Huong Dau Asset Briging with Haterogeneous Baliefe and Bartfalia Constraints
12/2014	Vegard Kolbjørnsrud On governance in collaborative communities
11/2014	<i>Ignacio García de Olalla López</i> Essays in Corporate Finance

10/2014	Sebastiano Lombardo Client-consultant interaction practices: Sources of ingenuity, value creation and strategizing
9/2014	Leif Anders Thorsrud International business cycles and oil market dynamics
8/2014	<i>Ide Katrine Birkeland</i> Fire Walk with Me: Exploring the Role of Harmonious and Obsessive Passion in Well- being and Performance at Work
7/2014	Sinem Acar-Burkay Essays on relational outcomes in mixed-motive situations
6/2014	Susanne H.G. Poulsson On Experiences as Economic Offerings
5/2014	<i>Eric Lawrence Wiik</i> Functional Method as a Heuristic and Research Perspective: A Study in Systems Theory
4/2014	<i>Christian Enger Gimsø</i> Narcissus and Leadership Potential - The measurement and implications of narcissism in leadership selection processes
3/2014	Mehrad Moeini-Jazani When Power Has Its Pants Down: Social Power Increases Sensitivity to Internal Desires
2/2014	Yuriy Zhovtobryukh The role of technology, ownership and origin in M&A performance
1/2014	Siv Staubo Regulation and Corporate Board Composition
<b>2013</b> 9/2013	<i>Bjørn Tallak Bakken</i> Intuition and analysis in decision making: On the relationships between cognitive style, cognitive processing, decision behaviour, and task performance in a simulated crisis management context
8/2013	Karl Joachim Breunig Realizing Reticulation: A Comparative Study of Capability Dynamics in two International Professional Service Firms over 10 years
7/2013	<i>Junhua Zhong</i> Three Essays on Empirical Asset Pricing
6/2013	<i>Ren Lu</i> Cluster Networks and Cluster Innovations: An Empirical Study of Norwegian Centres of Expertise
5/2013	Therese Dille Inter-institutional projects in time: a conceptual framework and empirical investigation
4/2013	Thai Binh Phan Network Service Innovations: Users' Benefits from Improving Network Structure

3/2013	<i>Terje Gaustad</i> Creating the Image: A Transaction Cost Analysis of Joint Value Creation in the Motion Picture Industry
2/2013	Anna Swärd Trust processes in fixed-duration alliances: A multi-level, multi-dimensional, and temporal view on trust
1/2013	Sut I Wong Humborstad Congruence in empowerment expectations: On subordinates' responses to disconfirmed experiences and to leaders' unawareness of their empowerment expectations
2012	
9/2012	Robert Buch Interdependent Social Exchange Relationships: Exploring the socially embedded nature of social exchange relationships in organizations
8/2012	Ali Faraji-Rad When the message feels right: Investigating how source similarity enhances message persuasiveness
7/2012	Marit Anti Commercial friendship from a customer perspective: Exploring social norm of altruism in consumer relationships and self-interest-seeking behavior
6/2012	<i>Birgit Helene Jevnaker</i> Vestiges of Design-Creation: An inquiry into the advent of designer and enterprise relations
5/2012	<i>Erik Aadland</i> Status decoupling and signaling boundaries: Rival market category emergence in the Norwegian advertising field, 2000-2010
4/2012	<i>Ulaş Burkay</i> The Rise of Mediating Firms: The Adoption of Digital Mediating Technologies and the Consequent Re-organization of Industries
3/2012	<i>Tale Skjølsvik</i> Beyond the 'trusted advisor': The impact of client-professional relationships on the client's selection of professional service firms
2/2012	Karoline Hofslett Kopperud Well-Being at Work: On concepts, measurement, and leadership influence
1/2012	<i>Christina G. L. Nerstad</i> In Pursuit of Success at Work: An Empirical Examination of the Perceived Motivational Climate, Its Outcomes and Antecedents

#### 2011

12/2011 Kjell Jørgensen Three Articles on Market Microstructure at the Oslo Stock Exchange (OSE)

11/2011	Siri Valseth Essays on the information content in bond market order flow
10/2011	<i>Elisabet Sørfjorddal Hauge</i> How do metal musicians become entrepreneurial? A phenomenological investigation on opportunity recognition
9/2011	<i>Sturla Lyngnes Fjesme</i> Initial Public Offering Allocations
8/2011	<i>Gard Paulsen</i> Betwixt and between: Software in telecommunications and the programming language Chill, 1974-1999
7/2011	Morten G. Josefsen Three essays on corporate control
6/2011	<i>Christopher Wales</i> Demands, designs and decisions about evaluation: On the evaluation of postgraduate programmes for school leadership development in Norway and England
5/2011	Limei Che Investors' performance and trading behavior on the Norwegian stock market
4/2011	Caroline D Ditlev-Simonsen Five Perspectives on Corporate Social Responsibility (CSR): Aan empirical analysis
3/2011	<i>Atle Raa</i> Fra instrumentell rasjonalitet til tvetydighet: En analyse av utviklingen av Statskonsults tilnærming til standarden Mål- og resultatstyring (MRS) 1987-2004
2/2011	Anne Louise Koefoed Hydrogen in the making - how an energy company organises under uncertainty
1/2011	Lars Erling Olsen Broad vs. Narrow Brand Strategies: The Effects of Association Accessibility on Brand Performance
<b>2010</b> 8/2010	Anne Berit Swanberg Learning with Style: The relationships among approaches to learning, personality, group climate and academic performance
7/2010	Asle Fagerstrøm Implications of motivating operations for understanding the point-of-online-purchase: Using functional analysis to predict and control consumer purchasing behavior
6/2010	Carl J. Hatteland Ports as Actors in Industrial Networks
5/2010	Radu-Mihai Dimitriu Extending where? How consumers' perception of the extension category affects brand extension evaluation
4/2010	Svanhild E. Haugnes Consumers in Industrial Networks: a study of the Norwegian-Portuguese bacalhau network

3/2010	Stine Ludvigsen State Ownership and Corporate Governance: Empirical Evidence from Norway and Sweden
2/2010	Anders Dysvik An inside story – is self-determination the key? Intrinsic motivation as mediator and moderator between work and individual motivational sources and employee outcomes. Four essays
1/2010	Etty Ragnhild Nilsen Opportunities for learning and knowledge creation in practice
2009	
8/2009	Erna Senkina Engebrethsen Transportation Mode Selection in Supply Chain Planning
7/2009	Stein Bjørnstad Shipshaped: Kongsberg industry and innovations in deepwater technology, 1975-2007
6/2009	Thomas Hoholm The Contrary Forces of Innovation: An Ethnography of Innovation Processes in the Food Industry.
5/2009	Christian Heyerdahl-Larsen Asset Pricing with Multiple Assets and Goods
4/2009	<i>Leif-Magnus Jensen</i> The Role of Intermediaries in Evolving Distribution Contexts: A Study of Car Distribution
3/2009	Andreas Brekke A Bumper? An Empirical Investigation of the Relationship between the Economy and the Environment
2/2009	<i>Monica Skjøld Johansen</i> Mellom profesjon og reform: Om fremveksten og implementeringen av enhetlig ledelse i norsk sykehusvesen
1/2009	Mona Kristin Solvoll Televised sport: Exploring the structuration of producing change and stability in a public service institution
2008	
7/2008	Helene Loe Colman Organizational Identity and Value Creation in Post-Acquisition Integration: The Spiralling Interaction of the Target's Contributive and the Acquirer's Absorptive Capacities
6/2008	Fahad Awaleh Interacting Strategically within Dyadic Business Relationships: A case study from the Norwegian Electronics Industry
5/2008	<i>Dijana Tiplic</i> Managing Organizational Change during Institutional Upheaval: Bosnia-Herzegovina's Higher Education in Transition

4/2008	Jan Merok Paulsen Managing Adaptive Learning from the Middle
3/2008	Pingying Zhang Wenstøp Effective Board Task Performance. Searching for Understanding into Board Failure and Success
2/2008	<i>Gunhild J. Ecklund</i> Creating a new role for an old central bank: The Bank of Norway 1945-1954
1/2008	Øystein Strøm Three essays on corporate boards
<b>2007</b> 6/2007	<i>Martha Kold Bakkevig</i> The Capability to Commercialize Network Products in Telecommunication
5/2007	Siw Marita Fosstenløkken Enhancing Intangible Resources in Professional Service Firms. A Comparative Study of How Competence Development Takes Place in Four Firms
4/2007	<i>Gro Alteren</i> Does Cultural Sensitivity Matter to the Maintaining of Business Relationships in the Export Markets? An empirical investigation in the Norwegian seafood industry
3/2007	Lars C. Monkerud Organizing Local Democracy: The Norwegian Experience
2/2007	Siv Marina Flø Karlsen The Born Global – Redefined. On the Determinants of SMEs Pace of Internationalization
1/2007	Per Engelseth The Role of the Package as an Information Resource in the Supply Chain. A case study of distributing fresh foods to retailers in Norway
<b>2006</b> 10/2006	<i>Anne Live Vaagaasar</i> From Tool to Actor - How a project came to orchestrate its own life and that of others
9/2006	Kjell Brynjulf Hjertø The Relationship Between Intragroup Conflict, Group Size and Work Effectiveness
8/2006	<i>Taran Thune</i> Formation of research collaborations between universities and firms: Towards an integrated framework of tie formation motives, processes and experiences
7/2006	Lena E. Bygballe Learning Across Firm Boundaries. The Role of Organisational Routines
6/2006	Hans Solli-Sæther Transplants' role stress and work performance in IT outsourcing relationships
5/2006	<i>Bjørn Hansen</i> Facility based competition in telecommunications – Three essays on two-way access and one essay on three-way access

4/2006	Knut Boge Votes Count but the Number of Seats Decides: A comparative historical case study of 20th century Danish, Swedish and Norwegian road policy
3/2006	<i>Birgitte Grøgaard</i> Strategy, structure and the environment. Essays on international strategies and subsidiary roles
2/2006	<i>Sverre A. Christensen</i> Switching Relations - The rise and fall of the Norwegian telecom industry
1/2006	Nina Veflen Olsen Incremental Product Development. Four essays on activities, resources, and actors
2005	
6/2005	Jon Erland Bonde Lervik Managing Matters:Transferring Organizational Practices within Multinational Companies
5/2005	<i>Tore Mysen</i> Balancing Controls When Governing Agents in Established Relationships: The Influence of Performance Ambiguity
4/2005	Anne Flagstad How Reforms Influence Organisational Practices: The Cases of Public Roads and Electricity Supply Organisations in Norway
3/2005	Erlend Kvaal Topics in accounting for impairment of fixed asset
2/2005	Amir Sasson On Mediation and Affiliation. A Study of Information Mediated Network Effects in The Banking Industry
1/2005	<i>Elin Kubberød</i> Not just a Matter of Taste – Disgust in the Food Domain
2004	
10/2004	Sverre Tomassen The Effects of Transaction Costs on the Performance of Foreign Direct Investments - An empirical investigation
9/2004	<i>Catherine Børve Monsen:</i> Regulation, Ownership and Company Strategies. The Case of European Incumbent Telecommunications Operators
8/2004	Johannes A. Skjeltorp Trading in Equity Markets: A study of Individual, Institutional and Corporate Trading Decision.
7/2004	Frank Elter Strategizing in Complex Contexts

6/2004	<i>Qinglei Dai</i> Essays on International Banking and Tax-Motivated Trading
5/2004	Arne Morten Ulvnes Communication Strategies and the Costs of Adapting to Opportunism in an Interfirm Marketing System
4/2004	<i>Gisle Henden</i> Intuition and its Role in Strategic Thinking
3/2004	Haakon O. Aa. Solheim Essays on volatility in the foreign exchange market
2/2004	Xiaoling Yao From Village Election to National Democratisation. An Economic-Political Microcosm Approach to Chinese Transformation
1/2004	Ragnhild Silkoset Collective Market Orientation in Co-producing Networks
<b>2003</b> 2/2003	<i>Egil Marstein</i> The influence of stakeholder groups on organizational decision-making in public hospitals
1/2003	Joyce Hartog McHenry Management of Knowledge in Practice. Learning to visualise competence
<b>2002</b> 6/2002	<i>Gay Bjercke</i> Business Landscapes and Mindscapes in People's Republic of China. A Study of a Sino- Scandinavian Joint Venture
5/2002	<i>Thorvald Hærem</i> Task Complexity and Expertise as Determinants of Task Perceptions and Performance: Why Technology-Structure Research has been unreliable and inconclusive
4/2002	<i>Norman T. Sheehan</i> Reputation as a Driver in Knowledge-Intensive Service Firms: An exploratory study of the relationship between reputation and value creation in petroleum exploration units
3/2002	Line Lervik Olsen Modeling Equity, Satisfaction and Loyalty in Business-to-Consumer Markets
2/2002	Fred H. Strønen Strategy Formation from a Loosely Coupled System Perspective. The Case of Fjordland
1/2002	<i>Terje I. Våland</i> Emergence of conflicts in complex projects. The role of informal versus formal governance mechanisms in understanding interorganizational conflicts in the oil industry
2001	
0/2001	Relationship Governance in a Vertical Network Context
5/2001	<i>Ming Li</i> Value-Focused Data Envelopment Analysis

4/2001	Lin Jiang An Integrated Methodology for Environmental Policy Analysis
3/2001	Geir Høidal Bjønnes Four Essays on the Market Microstructure of Financial Markets
2/2001	Dagfinn Rime Trading in Foreign Exchange Markets. Four Essays on the Microstructure of Foreign Exchange
1/2001	Ragnhild Kvålshaugen The Antecedents of Management Competence. The Role of Educational Background and Type of Work Experience
<b>2000</b> 1/2000	Per Ingvar Olsen Transforming Economies. The Case of the Norwegian Electricity Market Reform